



Analyzing Environmental and Social Impacts of Urban Forestry Practices in Tacoma, WA with PlanIT GeoTM



Photo Credit: https://www.gtcf.org/wp-content/uploads/Urban-Forest.jpg

A Group Project submitted in partial satisfaction of the requirements for the degree of Master of Environmental Science and Management for the Bren School of Environmental Science & Management, University of California, Santa Barbara

Authors: Rachel Conway, Joanne Pham, and Veronica Weber

Faculty Advisor: James Frew, Ph.D.

Ph.D. Student Advisor: Rachel Torres

February 2021



Signature Page

As authors of this Group Project report, we archive this report on the Bren School's website such that the results of our research are available for all to read. Our signatures on the document signify our joint responsibility to fulfill the archiving standards set by the Bren School of Environmental Science & Management.

Rachel Conway

Joanne Pham

Veronica Weber

The Bren School of Environmental Science & Management produces professionals with unrivaled training in environmental science and management who will devote their unique skills to the diagnosis, assessment, mitigation, prevention, and remedy of the environmental problems of today and the future. A guiding principal of the School is that the analysis of environmental problems requires quantitative training in more than one discipline and an awareness of the physical, biological, social, political, and economic consequences that arise from scientific or technological decisions.

The Group Project is required of all students in the Master of Environmental Science and Management (MESM) Program. The project is a year-long activity in which small groups of students conduct focused, interdisciplinary research on the scientific, management, and policy dimensions of a specific environmental issue. This Group Project Final Report is authored by MESM students and has been reviewed and approved by:

James Frew, Ph.D.

Rachel Torres

Acknowledgements

This project would not have been possible without the guidance and support of many people. The authors of this project would specifically like to acknowledge the following individuals:

Clients:	Ian Hanou, PlanIT Geo TM Maegan Blansett, PlanIT Geo TM
Advisor:	Dr. James Frew, Bren School of Environmental Science & Management
Ph.D. Advisor:	Rachel Torres, Bren School of Environmental Science & Management
External Advisors:	Dr. Robert Heilmayr, Bren School of Environmental Science & Management Michael Carey, City of Tacoma Environmental Services
Data:	PlanIT Geo™ American Community Survey PurpleAir USGS Earth Explorer City Forest Credits
Technical Support:	Dr. Allison Horst, Bren School of Environmental Science & Management Chris David, American Forests Ian Leahy, American Forests Dr. James Frew, Bren School of Environmental Science & Management Dr. Sam Stevenson, Bren School of Environmental Science & Management Dr. Sarah Anderson, Bren School of Environmental Science & Management Steve Miley, Bren School of Environmental Science & Management

Table of Contents

Signature Page	2
Acknowledgements	3
Table of Contents	4
List of Figures	6
List of Tables	8
Acronyms and Abbreviations	9
Abstract	10
Significance	11
Project Objectives	12
Background	13
Study Area	14
Client and Partners	15
Benefits of Urban Forestry	16
Equity	18
Climate Change Impacts	19
Methods	21
Model 1: Urban Forest Air Pollution Removal Analysis	22
Assess the Composition of Tree Canopy Coverage	24
Determine Daily Leaf Area Structure	25
Retrieve PM _{2.5} Data	26
Calculating Hourly Pollutant Removal and Resuspension of PM _{2.5} by Trees	31
Model 2: Correlating Urban Canopy Impacts on Health	36
Model 3: Plotting Socioeconomic Disparities	38
EJSCREEN	39
CallEnviroScreen	39
Washington Environmental Health and Disparity Map	40
Tree Equity Score	40
Components of the Environmental Equity Model	41
Cleaning the Input Data	42
Canopy Gap Score	44
Base Scores	45
Intermediate Scores and Final Score	46
Results	46
Urban Tree Canopy Distribution	46
Air Pollution Distribution	47

Considering Air Quality Standards	49
Seasonal Variability in PM _{2.5} Concentrations	51
Daily Pollutant Removal	52
Air Quality Improvement and Concentration Change	54
Effects of Tree Canopy Coverage on Pollutant Removal	56
Effects of Ambient Pollution Levels on Pollutant Removal	57
Health Incidence Reductions	63
Equity Index Results	66
Discussion	80
Equity in Tacoma	80
Air Quality	81
Prospective Client Use	84
Mitigating Harm from Urban Forestry	84
Conclusion	85
Further Recommendations	85
Data	85
Policy	86
References	88
Appendix	102

List of Figures

Figure 1. Monthly averages of precipitation and daily and low temperatures for Tacoma, WA.	13
Figure 2. Composition of tree canopy coverage across census block groups model.	23
Figure 3. Monthly Lexington sensor channel PM _{2.5} recordings, 2019.	28
Figure 4. Hourly PM _{2.5} concentrations recorded by Purple Air sensors, 2019.	29
Figure 5. Tacoma, WA census block groups organized by Purple Air sensors.	30
Figure 6. Air Pollution Interpolation Model.	31
Figure 7. Hourly boundary layer heights 2019.	34
Figure 8. Occurrences when precipitation levels (mm) exceeded daily leaf surface area capacity.	35
Figure 9. Pollutant flux formula and annual air pollutant removal model.	36
Figure 10. Health Impact Reduction model.	38
Figure 11. Comprehensive Environmental Equity Model.	41
Figure 12. Urban tree canopy cover percentage within census block groups and Purple Air air	47
quality monitor sensor locations.	
Figure 13. Average Hourly PM _{2.5} 5 Concentrations Recorded by Purple Air Sensors, 2019.	49
Figure 14. Average hourly PM _{2.5} concentrations, January 2019.	51
Figure 15. Average daily PM _{2.5} concentrations recorded citywide, 2019.	52
Figure 16. Average hourly pollutant removal rates in relation to precipitation, average wind speed	53
per hour, and pollutant levels in December 2019.	
Figure 17. Boxplot showing the range of hourly pollutant removal rates based on deposition velocity.	54
Figure 18. Average concentration change applying minimum, average, and maximum deposition velocity ranges.	55
Figure 19. Histogram showing the distribution of hourly concentration change using minimum	56
deposition velocity ranges.	
Figure 20. Mean hourly PM _{2.5} concentration removal in relation to percent tree canopy coverage within census block groups.	57
Figure 21. Annual PM_{25} removed (lbs per m ²) by percent tree canopy cover in census block groups.	58
Figure 22. Annual PM _{2.5} removed within each census block group area assigned to Purple Air sensors.	59
Figure 23. Hourly concentration change within census block groups, grouped by the annual mean of daily $PM_{2.5}$ levels within each census block group area.	60
Figure 24. Annual $PM_{2.5}$ removal within census block groups, grouped by the annual mean of daily $PM_{2.5}$ levels within each census block group area.	61
Figure 25. Average particulate matter removed per day and year (m ²) within census block groups.	
62	
Figure 26. Annual health incidence reductions by tree canopy coverage in census block groups part 1.	63
Figure 27. Annual health incidence reductions by tree canopy coverage in census block groups part 2.	64
Figure 28. Tacoma urban tree canopy percentage map.	67
Figure 29. Tacoma Canopy Gap Score map.	69

Figure 30. Tacoma Canopy Gap Score with the consideration of the Climate Score (see Figure 34).	70
Figure 31. Tacoma Demographic Indicator Scores maps.	72
Figure 32. Tacoma Demographic Score map.	73
Figure 33. Tacoma Air Quality Score map.	74
Figure 34. Tacoma Climate Score map.	75
Figure 35. Tacoma Health Indicator Scores maps.	76
Figure 36. Tacoma Health Score map.	77
Figure 37. Tacoma Intermediate Scores map.	78
Figure 38. Tacoma Environmental Equity Score map.	80
FIgure 39. Total daily PM _{2.5} removed in relation to mean annual concentration levels.	83

List of Tables

Table 1. Estimated percent air quality improvement in selected US cities due to air pollution	16
removal by urban trees.	
Table 2. Monthly Leaf Area Index (leaf surface area) (LAI) means for deciduous, evergreen, and citywide combined.	26
Table 3. Deposition velocities and percent resuspension rates as factored by Nowak et al., 2013.	32
Table 4. ACS 5-year (2015-2019) indicator variables and variable codes for "tidycensus."	42,43
Table 5. Target canopy adjustment factors by population density.	44
Table 6. Average percent canopy coverage within census block groups assigned to Purple Air	46,47
Sensors.	
Table 7. PM _{2.5} Concentrations µg/m3 Recorded by Purple Air Sensors, Tacoma WA 2019.	48
Table 8. Total Occurrences In Which Daily Average PM _{2.5} Concentrations Exceeded EPA 24-	50
Hour Air Quality Standards (35 µg/m3).	
Table 9. PM _{2.5} concentration changes by hour, day, and year in relation to tree canopy coverage within census block groups.	57,58
Table 10. Average health impact reductions in relation to tree canopy cover within census block groups.	65
Table 11. How to interpret the urban tree canopy and each score map.	66

Acronyms and Abbreviations

ACS - American Community Survey ATC - Acres of tree canopy AQI - air quality index BenMAP - Environmental Benefits Mapping and Analysis Program CBG - census block group **EPA** - Environmental Protection Agency GIS - Geographic Information System i-Tree - software suite which quantifies tree effects in urban and rural settings LAI - leaf area index LiDAR - Light Detection and Ranging (remote sensing method) LU - land use **NAIP** - National Agriculture Imaging Program NCDC - National Climatic Data Center NDVI - Normalized Difference Vegetation Index NOAA - National Oceanic and Atmospheric Association PM - particulate matter **PPA** - possible planting areas **PPM** - parts per million UFMP - urban forest management plan UFORE - urban forest effects model UHI - urban heat island UTC - urban tree canopy

Abstract

Urban forestry encompasses street trees, residential trees, park trees and greenbelt vegetation. Despite local groups' efforts and trends in better forest management practices, there is an unequal distribution of urban forests and their associated ecosystem services across most of the United States. Evaluating canopy distribution is the first step to enable cities to better devote limited resources to marginalized communities, which often have additional equity concerns. Our project will help the urban forestry nonprofit, PlanIT GeoTM, and their future clients in their urban forestry management plan recommendations and could increase the equitable dispersal of environmental benefits.

In addressing the equity of Tacoma's urban forests, we assessed trees' impacts on air quality and human health. We designed an equity index model to compare census block groups based on five indicators: canopy coverage, demographic, climate, air quality, and health. The air quality and health indicators were derived by analyzing PM_{2.5} reduction through the amount of canopy coverage and the associated health benefits from improved air quality in Tacoma, WA. We then calculated individual indicator scores and a composite environmental equity score for each census block group in Tacoma. Conclusions reveal that there is an overall unequal tree canopy distribution in Tacoma and considering additional indicators broadens PlanIT Geo's awareness of the most vulnerable communities in Tacoma. Through this analysis, we identified priority areas in need of intervention and environmental considerations to maximize socio-economic and environmental benefits while minimizing harm post-intervention.

Significance

While making up just 2% of the earth's land surface, cities account for 60-80% of global energy consumption, 75% of carbon emissions, and over 75% of natural resource consumption (International Resource Panel 2013). As overall land-use trends in the United States are shifting away from forested areas in favor of urbanized spaces, innovation towards how cities are structured are required to reduce their ecological footprint to better reflect their physical size. A 2018 U.S. Forest Service study projects that urban land in the lower 48 states will more than double between 2010 and 2060 (Nowack et al., 2018). This urbanization has resulted in major landscape changes, altering ecological systems and destroying habitats. The increasing rate of land conversion from forests to urban centers will result in a commensurate rise in the importance of urban forests in relation to environmental quality and human well-being

Urban forestry is a discipline that aims to attenuate some of the negative impacts that occur with increased urbanization by establishing more green spaces within cities, therefore providing myriad benefits to urban community members. The practice of urban forestry aims to rearrange urban infrastructure to increase the efficiency of and reduce the total amount of resources required to function, thereby supporting ideals of sustainable development in light of recent urban expansion. Urban forestry can reduce energy, stormwater runoff, waste, and pollutant transport (International Resource Panel, 2013). However, urban forestry does not always garner equitable results, and therefore urban foresters and planners must prioritize understanding how these urban trees impact local communities in differing ways.

The City of Tacoma developed an Urban Forest Management Plan to address inequality and to respond to the challenges of climate change; two variables which are not independent of each other. With thoughtful city planning, urban forests can improve elements of energy usage, stormwater runoff, public health, and other factors. To ensure the benefits from urban forestry are equitably distributed, PlanIT Geo and the city of Tacoma have prioritized evaluating green spaces for all demographics. By reviewing Tacoma's One Canopy multiphase urban forestry management action plan, a methodology can be constructed to provide other cities guidance for improving their urban sustainability across varying landscapes and city structures. Analysis of Tacoma's past and current policies, practices, and management plans for improving the livelihoods of marginalized groups, an equitable system can be formulated to aid other Pacific Northwest cities in improving issues relating to environmental justice using GIS software and an equity index.

Project Objectives

The project developed a methodology for urban planners and community organizations to evaluate the environmental, human health, and socio-economic impacts of urban tree concentrations at neighborhood scales and consider the distributional effects across varying socio-economic regions.

1. Conducted extensive literature review relating to urban forest canopy coverage and equity imbalances across cities. Reviewed statistical methodology approaches and economic analyses related to tree equity and distributional effects including: air quality, stormwater and runoff management, and human health impacts. Reviewed correlating factors which may contribute to uneven tree canopy distribution such as income levels, racial demographics, housing prices, rates of home ownership and proximity to urban density.

2. Used data provided by PlanIT Geo from its canopy assessment of Tacoma, WA to study and incorporate the reviewed methodology approaches to quantify environmental benefit distribution and/or externality impacts across communities. Prioritized air quality, particularly $PM_{2.5}$ pollution and the associated inequitable reduction in health impacts from improved air quality.

3. Researched and catalogued public datasets including: tree canopy assessment, land use classification, air quality records, land surface temperature, watershed hydrology, available health data, housing distribution and economic records. Using this catalogue, developed an equity index to assess tree canopy cover and equity imbalances to be used as a tool for city planning efforts and community organizations in the Pacific Northwest.

4. Developed a geo-spatial model to map these factors and identify Tacoma neighborhoods which display imbalances in equity and negative environmental and health benefits. Using the model, the group identified regions in Tacoma that would most benefit from tree planting campaigns and a recommendation for urban foresters and city planners.

Background

1. Study Area

Bordering Washington's Puget Sound and just 32 miles from Seattle, Tacoma is the third-largest city in the state. It has a population of just over 200,000 and is the largest port in Washington. Though the city enjoyed significant population and industrial growth from the late 19th century to the mid-20th century, suburbanization resulted in an economic decline that lasted until the 1990's. The local government has concentrated on revitalizing downtown, developing more public transportation services, constructing the University of Washington-Tacoma, building more museums, and restoring the waterfront. Tacoma is now known as one of the most walkable cities in America, and it endeavors to continue this legacy by improving its urban forestry.

Tacoma's climate is considered to be Mediterannean and experiences more annual rainfall and days of precipitation than the rest of the United States (Bestplaces.net). Due to high levels of rainfall, Tacoma is susceptible to flooding and subsequent mudslides (Washington State Department of Ecology, 2019). Humidity levels range from 60-80% annually, with the highest humidity from October to January (World Weather & Climate Information). The warmest month of the year is July with an average maximum temperature of 23°C (73°F) and the coldest month is December with an average maximum temperature of 7°C (35°F) (World Weather & Climate Information). Average levels of precipitation, daily high temperatures, and daily low temperatures can be seen in the graph below:





Before PlanIT Geo started developing its urban forest management plan with Tacoma in 2018, the city already had a significant history of urban forestry efforts. In 1927, Tacoma, through a Washington State ordinance, adopted its first tree protection policy called "9.18 Trees and Shrubs – Trimming and Removal." It was intended to protect streetside trees growing in the right of way. Since then, Tacoma has accepted a number of other urban forestry studies, assessments, and plans, such as the Urban Forest Management Plan, Urban Forest Policy Elements, Urban Forest Manual, Tacoma 2025 Plan, Right-Of-Way Design Manual, Tree Canopy Assessment, Sample Tree Inventory, Tacoma Mall Tree & Planting Inventory (public & private), Urban Heat Island Study, and Urban Forest Management Plan & Tacoma Municipal Code Expert Review. All of these efforts were considered when developing the new management plan. Unlike previous efforts, PlanIT Geo emphasized more community involvement, watershed analysis, and equitable distribution of greenspace.

2. Client and Partners

PlanIT Geo[™] is a geospatial technology firm in Arvada, CO, specializing in urban forestry, planning, and natural resources. PlanIT Geo is an industry leader in urban tree canopy assessments, green infrastructure mapping, and web-mapping applications. PlanIT Geo provides a range of urban forestry software and consulting services to clients around the world, including municipalities, federal agencies, nonprofits, universities, and private firms. Outcomes of PlanIT Geo's intervention include:

- empowering urban forest managers and planners with expanded understanding of their urban forest through detailed, modern data on landscape conditions;
- promoting a formal conversation about scientist's research on urban forestry and how to apply that research to help solve environmental and socioeconomic problems within specific communities;
- guiding tree planting, policy, management forecasting, and outreach through map-based tools; and
- supporting data driven decision making for land development to optimize the benefits of tree protection, tree plantings, open spaces, and ecological restoration projects.

PlanITGeo has developed their own Geographic Information System (GIS) mapping tool called **TreePlotterTM Software Suite**, which allows users to map, manage, and plan their urban forest according to their goals. The software suite includes:

- TreePlotter Inventory
- TreePlotter Parks
- TreePlotter Jobs
- TreePlotter Canopy

These four apps collect, view, analyze, engage, and manage trees, park amenities, and community assets. At the site-specific scale, these tools are designed for collecting and managing tree and asset inventory data related to condition, safety, health, and aesthetics, and for tracking service requests and work orders. This software suite accommodates high-resolution aerial and satellite imagery, Light Detection and Ranging (LiDAR) elevation data, and other geospatial measurerers, allowing PlanIT Geo's internal GIS and remote sensing specialists to create diverse, contemporary land cover datasets for assessment.

PlanIT Geo aims to bring awareness to the problem of urban forest inequity and guide future forest management practices via working with local groups to discover how urban forestry can be applied to serve their communities. In analyzing current trends and assessing potential locations of additions to an urban forest, PlanIT Geo provides various future scenarios associated with the varying levels of resilience and risks of their client's community to promote welfare. PlanIT Geo uses available environmental and socioeconomic demographic indicators to locate and prioritize ideal areas for future tree plantings.

3. Benefits of Urban Forestry

To explore the benefit of urban forests, research has been conducted to study trees' impact on urban sustainability and cities' abilities to maximize socio-economic and environmental benefits while minimizing harm. All trees within an urban area are considered a part of an urban forest. Urban forestry has several marked benefits throughout various sectors, including environmental, social, and economic benefits.

The environmental benefits of urban forestry go beyond the obvious; increase in trees and green space results in increased carbon sequestration and improved air quality due to overall increases in rates of photosynthesis and capture of airborne particles. A single tree is capable of absorbing 120-240 pounds of particulate pollution such as dirt and soot annually (Wolf, 1998). Additionally, urban forestry results in increased wildlife habitats throughout urban spaces. Trees reduce air pollutants from the atmosphere in myriad ways, including:

- Removal of gaseous pollutants by uptake through leaf stomata or the plant surface itself,
- Interception of airborne particles,

• And contributing to the direct removal of the air pollutants through a dry deposition process via the rough aerodynamic surfaces of leaves, twigs, and branches.

However, the intercepted particle often is resuspended to the atmosphere, washed off by rain, or dropped to the ground with leaf and twig fall (Nowack et al., 2012). Therefore, tree vegetation is only a temporary retention site for many atmospheric particles. Despite this, urban trees have been shown to reduce various types of airborne pollutants. In a multi-city study by Nowack et al., it was found that increased tree cover reduced various types of air pollutants, as can be seen below (Nowack, et al., 2006):

City	%tree cover	% air quality improvement				
		со	NO ₂	O ₃	PM_{10}	SO_2
Atlanta, GA	32.9	0.002 (0.001-0.009)	0.5 (0.1-2.5)	0.7 (0.1–4.4)	0.7 (0.3–2.8)	0.7 (0.1-4.3)
Boston, MA	21.2	0.002 (0.000-0.006)	0.4 (0.0–1.8)	0.6 (0.1-3.4)	0.6 (0.1–1.8)	0.5 (0.1-3.4)
Dallas, TX	28.0	0.002 (0.001-0.008)	0.4 (0.1-2.2)	0.6 (0.1-3.9)	0.6 (0.2-2.4)	0.6 (0.1-3.8)
Denver, CO	26.0	0.001 (0.000-0.007)	0.2 (0.0-1.5)	0.3 (0.0-2.1)	0.4 (0.1-2.2)	0.3 (0.0-2.0)
Milwaukee, WI	19.1	0.001 (0.000-0.005)	0.3	0.4 (0.1-2.7)	0.4 (0.1-1.6)	0.4 (0.0-2.7)
New York, NY	16.6	0.001	0.3	0.4 (0.1-2.6)	0.5	0.4 (0.1-2.6)
Portland, OR	42.0	0.003 (0.001-0.012)	0.6 (0.1-2.7)	0.8 (0.1–3.7)	1.0 (0.3–3.5)	0.7
San Diego, CA	8.6	0.001 (0.000-0.002)	0.2 (0.0-0.7)	0.3 (0.0-1.4)	0.3 (0.1-0.7)	0.3 (0.0-1.4)
Tampa, FL	9.6	0.001 (0.000-0.003)	0.2 (0.0-0.8)	0.2 (0.0-1.4)	0.2 (0.1-0.8)	0.2 (0.0-1.4)
Tucson, AZ	13.7	0.001 (0.000-0.004)	0.1 (0.0-1.0)	0.1 (0.0-1.7)	0.2 (0.1-1.2)	0.1 (0.0-1.7)
Washington, DC	31.1	0.002 (0.001-0.009)	0.4 (0.2–2.3)	0.6 (0.1–3.9)	0.7 (0.2–2.6)	0.6 (0.1–3.9)

Estimates are given for actual tree cover conditions in city for ozone (O_3) , particulate matter less than $10 \,\mu m (PM_{10})$, nitrogen dioxide (NO_2) , sulfur dioxide (SO_2) , and carbon monoxide (CO) based on local boundary layer height and pollution removal estimates. Bounds of total tree removal of O_3 , NO₂, SO₂, and PM₁₀ were estimated using the typical range of published in-leaf dry deposition velocities (Lovett, 1994)

Table 1. Estimated percent air quality improvement in selected US cities due to air pollution removal byurban trees. Analysis reveals how varying urban canopy coverage results in different amounts of air qualityimprovement in 11 different US cities. In assessing the ability of urban trees to absorb 5 different criteria pollutants,researchers found that overall, increased tree cover results in increased air pollution remediation (Nowack et al.,2006).

The leaves of trees improve cities' air quality by absorbing gaseous pollutants like ground-level ozone, nitrogen dioxide, and carbon monoxide. Particulate matter is also stored on the tree's surface instead of the air, also improving air quality (Freer-Smith, 1997). These improvements to air quality reduce smog, increasing visibility, and reducing risks of respiratory diseases such as asthma. Furthermore, forests are extremely efficient in storing atmospheric Carbon Dioxide (CO₂), one of the most harmful and prevalent greenhouse gases, mainly in the form of biomass (Cannell, M. G. R., 1996). As increased age and growth rate of a forested area increase biomass, and increased amounts of biomass represent an increased reduction of atmospheric CO₂, increasing the amount of established forests and therefore biomass worldwide should help mitigate the impacts of climate change (Zheng et al., 2017). Urban forestry also serves as a natural solution for several infrastructural aspects in urban areas including storm-water mitigation (Elmqvist et al., 2015). Full-grown trees can absorb hundreds of gallons of water daily, and in urban areas where water catchment or storm-water drainage is inefficient, urban forests can aid in absorbing excess water runoff during storms.

Additionally, urban forestry has several economic benefits, thereby providing an incentive for local governments to support urban forestry projects within their cities. For example, planting more trees within a city results in increased natural shading, which in turn reduces the need for cooling of buildings in warmer months. Trees also provide economic benefits by increasing property values. In Portland, Oregon, it was "found that a large tree on a residential property can add some \$9,000 to the sale price of a house" (Kuo, 2001). A potential downside of increased property values is an increased risk of gentrification of a neighborhood, potentially harming equity. Energy costs can also be reduced by the presence of trees by reducing cooling and heating demands of buildings, with the trees surrounding buildings acting as both heat insulators and heat absorbers.

Water vapor is transpired in the air by trees, cooling the surrounding temperature (Heisler, 1986). Trees thereby lower the urban heat-island effect by altering wind speeds, blocking solar radiation, and shading surfaces (Solecki, 2005). Shade can block harmful UV rays for those outside, such as children, mitigating risks of skin diseases. Since parking lots have low albedo and impervious surfaces, trees placed near parking lots can absorb their toxic stormwater runoff. While the majority of hydrocarbon emissions come from a vehicle's tailpipe, 16% comes from evaporative emissions when a vehicle's fuel delivery system is heated. Vehicles parked in areas with 50% canopy cover emit about 8% less evaporative emissions than vehicles parked with only 8% canopy cover. Shaded parking lots also reduces the rate of shrinking and cracking of asphalt, reducing the need for maintenance which includes heavy equipment. Shaded asphalt also releases the volatile components within the asphalt at a slower rate (Klaus, 1998).

Finally, in terms of social benefits of urban forestry, an increase in trees and green spaces can result in an overall bolstered sense of community from an increase in communal spaces (Westphal, 2003). Trees also provide traditionally calming colors, smells, and sounds to cities, with these aesthetic aspects helping to improve the mental health of some citizens (Heisler, 2000). With this, increasing the number of urban trees in a city can help reduce pollution, slow

climate change, solve infrastructural problems, bolster local economies and raise property values, reduce energy costs, mitigate urban heat island effects, increase access to green spaces, and reduce rates of negative physical and mental health incidents.

4. Equity

Urban forestry encompasses street trees, residential trees, park trees and greenbelt vegetation. In some cities, trees are purposely planted and carefully managed by residents or the city, while in other cities, the trees are the unfortunate result of land-use changes, economics, and neglect (Miller et al., 2015). Despite efforts of local groups and a national trend in better local forest management practices, overall there is an unequal distribution of urban forests across the United States. Evaluating the equal distribution of urban forests will enable cities to better devote limited resources to communities that need the social and environmental benefits and combat environmental injustice.

Urban tree canopy cover has been shown to improve the wellbeing of urban populations in many ways, but it is clear that urban canopy cover is not equitably distributed. Low-income, underserved, communities of color often have fewer greenspaces, parks, and trees in general (Wolf, 2017). Chronic health conditions occur at higher rates within these impoverished neighborhoods and citizens frequently do not have sufficient access to proper health care. Due to the lack of shade and evaporative cooling from less canopy cover, these neighborhoods suffer from hotter temperatures which can exacerbate chronic conditions and increase demand for emergency medical services (Anderson, 2019). Studies have shown that planting trees in high-density population centers that have increased levels of air pollution would have the greatest overall positive impact on public health (Daniels et al., 2000).

Municipal tree planting efforts in areas with low tree cover can help offset some of these equity discrepancies. However some economic research has revealed that an increase in environmental quality in neighborhoods can indirectly affect the demographics of a neighborhood through real estate prices. As communities increase their tree cover, housing demand and property values increase which leads to an increase in income levels in the area as a result (Banzhaf and Walsh, 2008). The efforts to raise environmental quality through tree planting may lead to gentrification and resident displacement in communities, further straining environmental justice efforts. (Banzhaf and Walsh, 2013). Some studies have found that there may be a margin of urban greening efforts which can retain the original neighborhood demographics and limit gentrification. (Curran and Hamilton, 2012; Eckerd, 2011)

Our analysis helps our client to better understand how this unequal distribution of trees throughout cities results in tangible differences in air pollution remediation and health impacts from

these trees. Some of the demographics that were included in this study are average household income, unemployment rate, racial distribution, and the dependency ratio. This was measured by the nine zip codes representing Tacoma, unless other data is obtained to better distinguish the neighborhoods. A regression analysis was completed to determine any relationship between green spaces and the variables. Our analysis of urban forestry practices includes how cities are addressing the disproportionate canopy cover in their urban areas and provide recommendations on how to improve equity in urban tree distribution while considering the potential economic factors which negatively impact these communities.

5. Climate Change Impacts

For all of the benefits that the urban forest provides residents, none are guaranteed in an altered climate future. Urban areas years from now will have to contend with a growing urban heat island effect, increased likelihood of severe drought, increased likelihood of dangerous storm events, and likely other as of yet unknown threats related to climate change (USGCRP, 2017). Because the threats associated with climate change are best predicted at the regional scale, it's important that urban forest management plans incorporate resilience into their objectives (Hibbard et al., 2017).

Municipalities will need to consider existent tree species in planning for climate impacts. Some tree species require high water consumption, redirecting water from streams and watersheds, thereby limiting soil moisture in surrounding vegetation and can intensify drought conditions (Anderaag et al., 2019). Young trees will also be susceptible to higher rates of mortality due to rising temperatures which will reduce their carbon sequestration capability and release carbon into the atmosphere. (Büntgen et al., 2019) There is ample data on how climate change will affect areas of the country locally and cities must take it upon themselves to use that data to make the best decisions about not only what's best for the urban forest today, but what will be sustainable in the longer term (Cutter et al., 2014).

5.1 Pollution Removal by Trees

As mentioned in Figure 2, trees are extremely effective at removing air pollutants. This ability of trees is especially important in urban environments where air pollution levels are typically much higher, resulting in increased harm from these pollutants. composition). Trees impact local air quality through the direct removal of air pollutants, altering local microclimates and through the emission of volatile organic compounds (VOCs), which can contribute to O_3 and $PM_{2.5}$ formation (Nowak et al., 2013). In our analysis of how the inequitable distribution of urban trees throughout Tacoma impacts differing air pollution reduction throughout the city, we address how these trees remove $PM_{2.5}$ on an hourly basis.

 $PM_{2.5}$ is removed by the leaves of trees, and therefore to determine how much $PM_{2.5}$ is removed by trees, the Leaf Area Index (LAI) is needed. Deciduous trees lose their leaves seasonally and evergreen trees keep their leaves year round, so we calculate the percent deciduous vs. percent evergreen distribution of trees throughout Tacoma to determine LAI. As previously stated, particles often are resuspended from leaves by rain and wind; therefore hourly particle fluxes and dry/wet deposition rates are also needed (Nowack et al., 2016). LAI is typically assessed from satellite data, often at resolutions too coarse to be applicable on a city-wide or neighborhood scale. Field observations are needed to get a more accurate depiction of the urban environment, especially given that most LAI studies looked at heavily forested areas as opposed to a more heterogeneous urban environment.

Research reveals several limitations regarding how urban trees remove $PM_{2.5}$ based on a lack of available data needed to calculate the LAI, hourly fluxes, and wet and dry deposition rates globally. Much of the data sources input into the varying i-Tree softwares are quite outdated, with the most recent data being from 2013, and therefore inherently cannot provide accurate results (Hirabayashi, 2016). Some of the input data and their associated collection dates are as follows:

- Tree canopy coverage National Land Cover Database, 2011
- LAI MODIS/Terra global Leaf Area Index, 2007
- PM_{2.5} Concentration EPA air quality sensors, 2010
- Weather data (windspeed, precipitation) National Climate Data Center (NCDC), 2010
- Health Impact Reductions EPA BenMAP (from Census and EPA AQ sensors), 2010

This information regarding the various limitations of the input data was taken into consideration for our modeling purposes, which will be detailed further in the Methods section.

5.2 Urban Canopy Impacts on Human Health

Benefits of urban forests span a remarkable breadth of health outcomes, with correlational evidence for reduced all-cause mortality, improved healing times, reduced stress, reduced respiratory illness and allergies, improved self-reported well-being and a reduced risk of poor mental health, improved social cohesion, and improved cognitive ability (Shanahan et al., 2015). More neighborhood tree cover, independent from green space access, has been related to better overall health, primarily indicated by lower obesity and better social cohesion, and to a lesser extent by less type 2 diabetes, high blood pressure, and asthma.

Not giving adequate weight to the social benefits of trees may not only underestimate the total value of trees, it may also lead to poorly designed urban-forestry programs. The relationship between green spaces and a range of health outcomes include the following: long-term physical health indicators such as mortality and life expectancy; short-term indicators such as heart rate, blood pressure, and muscle tension; self-reported health and well-being; indicators of attentional and cognitive function; physical exercise; community cohesion and interaction and; even very small areas of trees (as few as half a dozen trees) and grass around residential areas, as opposed to concrete areas, can provide health-related benefits (Williams et al., 2013).

To understand inequities in health benefits from trees, we first must better understand how these health benefits are derived from trees. Understanding the cause-and-effect relationship between nature and health is a complex task as the links can be both direct and indirect, displaced in space and time, and influenced by a range of moderating forces (Shanahan et al., 2015). Direct pathways by which trees impact human health include factors that influence whether nature has an effect on people or the extent to which that effect translates into a measurable health outcome. Indirect pathways by which trees impact human health occur where nature influences the likelihood a person will display positive health behaviors, or where nature reduces the impacts of other risk factors in a person's life (Shanahan et al., 2015). However, positive health outcomes are not detectable for many years after exposure and are subsequently difficult to quantify. It is therefore important to consider urban forest inequity in decision-making as bolstering a city's urban canopy has marked impacts on human health, especially for communities of color who experience disproportionate exposure to less green spaces.

Methods

Our project designed an equity index model for our client used to identify urban areas which display imbalances in equity and negative environmental and health benefits. The model specifically quantifies how urban trees reduce $PM_{2.5}$ levels and the associated health benefits from improved air quality in Tacoma, WA. Our client, PlanIT Geo, was particularly interested in research which explored the effects of urban trees in reducing air pollutants. Prior studies have explored the effects of trees' removal of criteria pollutants in the U.S. such as ozone, nitrogen dioxide, sulfur dioxide, PM_{10} and $PM_{2.5}$. We decided to focus our research explicitly on $PM_{2.5}$ as it has been widely linked to human health concerns including cardiovascular disease, asthma, diabetes, respiratory issues and mortality in urban environments. We also found more sufficient $PM_{2.5}$ data within Tacoma boundaries than any other criteria pollutant data.

To create this model, 3 types of analyses are performed:

- 1. Quantify hourly, daily and annual rates at which trees reduce $PM_{2.5}$ on a neighborhood scale and associated improvements in air quality.
- 2. Estimate correlated reductions in health impact exposure; specifically cardiovascular hospital admissions, acute respiratory symptoms, asthma, and mortality rates as a result of improved air quality.
- 3. Develop a geo-spatial model and index that displays the relationship between canopy coverage, environmental benefits, and sociodemographic indicators determine neighborhoods of greatest inequity.

Our project incorporates three different models, with the first model quantifying the level of PM_{2.5} air pollution reduced by trees in the City of Tacoma on an hourly and daily basis. The second model integrated these results into the BenMap program developed by the EPA which generated the projected health impact reductions correlated to the changes in air pollution utilizing metrics detailed in prior studies. The third model plotted socio-economic differences across the City of Tacoma and was built in ArcGIS. The GIS model integrated indices from socio-demographic variables retrieved from the American Community Survey such as race, poverty, and the dependency ratio, canopy coverage across census block groups, reduction in air pollution and the associated health impact reductions which were scored.

Model 1: Urban Forest Air Pollution Removal Analysis

To quantify the effects of trees in reducing $PM_{2.5}$ concentrations across cities, we developed a model based on the work of David J. Nowak, Satoshi Hirabayshi and fellow researchers from the USDA Forest Service who have done extensive work modelling how trees reduce air pollutants and specifically $PM_{2.5}$, and developed the Urban Forest Effects Model (UFORE). The UFORE model is used explicitly in the i-Tree software product.

i-Tree is a peer-reviewed software suite which quantifies tree effects in urban and rural settings to assist urban forest management programs worldwide. i-Tree software is used by municipalities, nonprofit organizations, and companies (including our client) to factor ecosystem benefits such as stormwater runoff, carbon sequestration and building energy reduction. However the UFORE/iTree model has limitations: the census, meteorological and air quality data which it uses as a baseline was last updated in 2010, and it assumes air pollution concentration is homogenous citywide. However, it is known that urban air pollution distribution is heterogeneous and concentrations vary widely in cities due to a variety of factors including: building heights and density, industrial and commercial areas, pollution emitting sources, topographical elements, and micro-climates.

Therefore, we adapted the UFORE model in order to incorporate heterogeneous distribution of $PM_{2.5}$ concentrations within neighborhoods. We used census block groups (CBGs) as our determinant for neighborhoods. We have opted to use this model because it provides a clear formula on how to calculate air pollutant removal by trees and incorporates publicly available data and tools that would be easy for our client and others to replicate.



Figure 2. Composition of tree canopy coverage across census block groups model.

The air pollution reduction analysis has 3 major processes:

- I. Assess the composition of tree canopy coverage across census block groups
- II. Extract air pollution data from sensors placed across the city and project concentrations for each census block group
- III. Quantify air quality improvement across these census block groups after determining hourly pollutant removal rates

1.1 Assess the Composition of Tree Canopy Coverage

Trees remove pollution by intercepting airborne particles which retain on the plant surface. Elements such as leaves, twigs, and branches create a rough aerodynamic surface which intercept air pollutant particles and can influence the rates of pollutant removal from the air through a dry deposition process (Beckett et al. 1998). Analysis of tree interception of air pollution particles is dependent on 2 variables: the ratio of tree canopy coverage within the study area and the daily leaf surface area. Generally, a higher ratio of canopy coverage and a higher rate of daily leaf surface area is more effective at intercepting particulate matter than a lower tree count with a reduced leaf surface area. This effectiveness can also be influenced by tree species classification; evergreen and deciduous trees have varying leaf surface areas based on seasonality effects throughout the year.

We used data provided by PlanIT Geo which found the ratio of urban tree canopy within each census block group, which was collected from prior analysis for the City of Tacoma in developing the city's Urban Forest Management Plan. PlanIT Geo used satellite spatial data and land use classification methods in their analysis. This analysis also recorded the total land area of each census block group which we converted to square meters.

We then classified the citywide composition of trees into evergreen and deciduous tree species using a tree inventory sample provided by PlanIT Geo from their TreePlotter software. This sample of over 17,000 tree observations was collected by PlanIT Geo and the City of Tacoma who recorded field observations of publicly-accessible street trees and documented tree diameter at breast height (DBH), the location of each observation, and known species. We referred to the Urban Forest Ecosystem Institute (UFEI) at Cal Poly's SelecTree database and were able to classify each of these observations into their known evergreen and deciduous tree type. With this sample, we determined that the citywide composition of street trees is 76% deciduous and 24% evergreen. This reflects a similar pattern as Seattle; which is approximately 72% deciduous and 28% evergreen. (Seattle Tree Canopy Assessment, 2016) We then applied this estimate of tree type composition to the ratio of canopy coverage present in census block groups to determine the ratio of deciduous and evergreen canopy coverage present in each study area during the 2019 interval. However, it is important to note that the sample we based our assumptions on is not comprehensive; it only includes public trees collected from a small representation of city blocks and does not include the large percentage of trees on private property or city park areas. After discussion with the city's urban forest manager, we believe this assumption underestimates the ratio of evergreen trees which are abundant in park and open space and were left out of this estimation.

1.2 Determine Daily Leaf Area Structure

We then determined the daily leaf area structure per tree type based on seasonality effects. We used the leaf area index, LAI, which is the square meter leaf area per square meter of projected ground area of tree canopy for the estimate of daily leaf area structure. We applied a maximum (mid-summer) LAI value of 4.9. This value was derived by the UFORE/i-Tree model which conducted spatial analysis on the level-4 MODIS/Terra global Leaf Area Index product for the 2011 growing season, and is based on the maximum pixel values within urban environments.

To account for the seasonal effects on deciduous trees, we applied a minimum LAI value of 0 during leaf-loss periods. Leaf loss durations were determined by the first frost date (temperatures reached 32 degrees Fahrenheit) in autumn months and the last frost date in spring months from weather data retrieved from the National Climatic Data Center from the Tacoma Narrows Airport. We also accounted for the transitional period of leaf loss and leaf growth by assuming these transitional periods lasted 4 weeks until deciduous trees lost or regained their full leaf canopy. We applied the following equation to determine the daily leaf area for deciduous trees:

$$LAI_{daily} = rac{LAI_{max} - LAI_{min}}{1 + e^{-0.37(day_a - day_b)}} + LAI_{min}$$

Where LAI max is 4.9, LAI min is 0, day a is the day of the year and day b is the leaf-on date (spring season) and day is leaf-off and day b is the day of the year (autumn).

Month	Deciduous	Evergreen	Combined	
	LAI	LAI	LAI	
Jan	0.00	4.90	1.18	
Feb	0.00	4.90	1.18	
Mar	1.14	4.90	2.04	
Apr	4.70	4.90	4.74	
May	4.90	4.90	4.90	
Jun	4.90	4.90	4.90	
Jul	4.90	4.90	4.90	
Aug	4.90	4.90	4.90	
Sep	4.90	4.90	4.90	
Oct	4.90	4.90	4.90	
Nov	4.64	4.90	4.70	
Dec	0.97	4.90	1.91	

Monthly Leaf Area Index For Deciduous, Evergreen, and Citywide Combined Tree Species in Tacoma

 Table 2. Monthly Leaf Area Index (leaf surface area) (LAI) means for deciduous, evergreen, and citywide combined.

Citywide combined LAI incorporated our assumption that Tacoma's urban forest is 76% deciduous and 24% evergreen, reflecting this estimate.

1.3 Retrieve PM_{2.5} Data

The next step of our analysis is to extract $PM_{2.5}$ air pollution concentration data across Tacoma and interpolate these values to each census block group. In the EPA's AirData Air Quality Monitors app (refer to Appendix), there are currently only two active criteria pollutant monitors for $PM_{2.5}$ within the regional boundary of the city. As our project aims to quantify $PM_{2.5}$ reduction on small spatial scales within city-levels, we sought alternative sources of pollutant data to capture finer resolutions and analyze the distributional effects on the census block group level.

We opted to use hourly air pollution data retrieved from Purple Air, a company which produces low-cost air sensors which residents place outside their home to retrieve local air pollution data. These sensors use dual laser particle counters which have been calibrated to align with EPA air quality monitor standards. These lasers record measurements of average particle density for outdoor particulate matter utilizing an algorithm developed by PMS5003 laser counter manufacturer, PlanTower. Several studies have evaluated the accuracy of Purple Air sensors and determined that they provide a valid measurement of air pollutant data. (South Coast AQMD, 2016) We extracted hourly pollution data for 2019 from 8 Purple Air sensors located throughout the city. These sensors were selected because their collective locations reflected a general neighborhood distribution and had sufficient data throughout the study period.

1.3.1 Preparing Sensor Data

Purple Air sensors record particulate matter levels upon two different channels. These dual readings help to minimize data loss should one laser fail due to mechanical errors or elemental exposure. We plotted each sensors' observations by month using histograms and scatter plots to observe distribution and outliers. These plots revealed a few occurrences in which channels went offline or recorded error values, as can be seen in the figure below which shows that the Lexington sensor's channel B recorded errors during the month of August. We also incorporated an effect size statistical test to observe the range of difference in means between both channels. With these observations, we then selected the channel which most closely recorded normal distribution to use for our analysis. In some instances when both channels recorded a similar range of values and it was difficult to determine which channel to use, we selected the channel which most closely matched the adjacent sensors' monthly mean of PM_{2.5}. These channel recordings can be seen in Figure 4 in the Appendix.



Figure 3. Monthly Lexington sensor channel PM2.5 recordings, 2019.

4 sensors were missing data which ranged from 1 week to 2 months. To address this, we substituted values from the adjacent sensor by isolating each sensor's data to the channel which most closely reflected the citywide hourly mean. We found the median, maximum, standard deviation and standard error of all sensor recordings which can be seen in the boxplot graph below as well as a summary table in the Appendix.



Figure 4. Hourly PM_{2.5} concentrations recorded by Purple Air sensors, 2019

1.3.2 Interpolating Sensor Data to Census Block Groups

We then used ArcGis to map each of the 8 sensor's coordinates and assigned each census block group within the city to the closest Purple Air sensor to represent the best aggregate of $PM_{2.5}$ concentrations in that area. Shown below are maps created to assign census blocks groups to sensors. After creating thiessen groups based on the 8 Purple Air sensors being used for data analysis in ArcGIS, census block group data was overlaid to determine which air sensor each individual census block group should be assigned to. This process follows similar interpolation methods used in the UFORE model, and we assumed that these assignments reflect the present spatial patterns of air quality.



Purple Air Sensors Assigned to Census Block Groups - 2019



In the large image on the top left, the green squares represent each individual sensor, black lines indicate census block group boundaries, and red lines indicate thiessen values that are used as the main tool to separate census block groups by the closest sensor. The top right image shows census block groups in Tacoma (highlighted in cyan) that

are assigned to the "north_lexington_outside" sensor. The bottom right image similarly shows which census blocks are assigned to the "psu_star_lab_6th_and_baker_outside" sensor, also highlighted in cyan. Each census block group has been assigned to a sensor based on their location within thiessen groups in ArcGIS. The final image on the bottom shows locations and names of specific sensors and further visualizations regarding which census block groups were assigned to each sensor.



Figure 6. Air Pollution Interpolation Model.

1.4 Calculating Hourly Pollutant Removal and Resuspension of PM_{2.5} by Trees

To determine the level at which trees can reduce $PM_{2.5}$ concentrations in the atmosphere our analysis applied three formulas to find: the hourly pollutant removal rates by trees, the ratio of air quality improvement and hourly $PM_{2.5}$ concentration changes.

1.4.1 Hourly Pollutant Removal

We found the hourly pollutant removal rate (ug/m2), also known as the pollutant removal flux per unit of tree cover, using the following equation:

$$F = Vd * C$$

Where the flux is equal to the deposition velocity of pollutants to leaf surface areas (m/h)

PM2.5 Deposition Velocities and Percent Resuspension by Wind Speed per Unit Leaf Area				
Wind Speed		Resuspension		
(average meters per	Average Maximum Minimum			
second per hour)	(meters per hour)	(meters per hour)	(meters per hour)	%
0	0	0	0	0
1	1.08	1.512	0.216	1.5
2	3.24	5.868	0.432	3
3	5.4	10.26	0.648	4.5
4	6.12	12.564	0.792	6
5	6.84	14.904	0.9	7.5
6	7.2	17.208	1.044	9
7	20.16	54.216	2.016	10
8	33.12	91.224	2.952	11
9	33.12	91.224	2.952	12
10	75.96	265.212	20.52	13
11	75.96	265.212	20.52	16
12	75.96	265.212	20.52	20
13	75.96	265.212	20.52	23
14	75.96	265.212	20.52	23

times $PM_{2.5}$ concentration (ug/m3). We applied deposition velocities values generated by prior research (Nowak et al, 2013) which found a range of deposition velocities of 17 tree species with wind speeds ranging from 1 - 10 m/s, shown in Table 3.

We then found average hourly wind speeds for Tacoma in 2019 using meteorological data from the Tacoma Narrows Airport weather station retrieved from the NOAA NCEI database. For each corresponding hourly wind speed we applied the average, maximum and minimum deposition velocity rates. These deposition velocity values were then multiplied by evergreen and deciduous LAI values. Then we multiplied the hourly concentration from each census block group (as detailed in section 1.3). Finally, we then accounted for the percent of which pollutant particles are resuspended into the atmosphere due to wind by applying the resuspension ratio detailed in Table 3. This gave us the hourly pollutant removal flux which incorporated the leaf surface area, deposition velocities, pollutant concentration and particle resuspension.

Table 3. Deposition velocities and percent resuspension rates as factored by Nowak et al, 2013.

1.4.2 Air Quality Improvement Ratio

For each census block group we calculated the hourly air quality improvement as the ratio between the mass of air pollutant removed based on tree canopy coverage in the areas and the mass of air pollutant that existed prior to particle deposition on trees. We used the following formula:

$$I = \frac{F^*TC}{F^*TC + C^*H}$$

Where F is the hourly pollutant removal flux (ug/m2/h), TC is the percent canopy cover, C is the hourly PM2.5 concentration (ug/m3) and H is the hourly mixing height. Mixing height is the level in which air parcels cannot lift higher into the atmosphere. Low mixing heights create stagnant air where pollution can be trapped closer to the ground surface, while high mixing heights allow for more pollution dispersal. Mixing heights are measured in radiosonde observations which record the heights at which air parcel temperatures equal the ambient air temperature.

Mixing Height data was extracted using the Copernicus Climate Change Service ERA5 climate reanalysis model. This atmospheric reanalysis model is a 3D, time-varying dataset which is generated by using a weather forecasting and climate model to match meteorological observations as closely as possible and are used for weather and climate research. We were able to extract the estimates of boundary layer height for hourly and daily observations for 2019 for the extent of Tacoma's geographical boundaries. Boundary layer heights can be affected by factors within urban environments, such as surface temperatures and urban heat island effect, humidity, wind speeds and pollution concentrations. As a result, boundary layers extend to taller heights in cities than in rural settings due to this "urban effect". (Dupont et al, 1997). To account for this, we set the minimum boundary layer heights to 150 meters during night hours (from 18:00 - 5:00) and 250 meters during daytime hours (6:00 - 17:00). The variation in boundary layer heights is shown in Figure 7.



Hourly Boundary Layer Heights Estimated From ERA5 Climate Reanalysis, 2019

Figure 7. Hourly boundary layer heights, 2019.

1.4.3 Hourly Concentration Change

We found the hourly change in $PM_{2.5}$ concentration (ug/m3) within census block groups using the following formula:

$$\Delta C = \frac{C}{1-I} - C$$

Where C is the hourly concentration (ug/m3) and I is the hourly improvement ratio.

1.4.4 Accounting for Precipitation

It was important to also factor precipitation into our model, as rainfall washes off pollution particles from the leaf surface areas and lowers trees' pollutant removal. Referring to the Nowak et al 2013 study, we assumed that trees can retain up to 0.2 mm of precipitation on their leaf surface areas before these particles are washed off. We determined the leaf surface area precipitation threshold by multiplying $0.2 \times LAI$ for deciduous and evergreen trees. We averaged hourly precipitation data from the Tacoma Narrows Airport weather station retrieved from the

NOAA NCEI database. We then assigned a value of zero to hourly pollutant fluxes when the hourly precipitation (mm) exceeded the hourly leaf surface area precipitation threshold. Figure 8 below shows the hourly observations when precipitation levels exceeded the daily leaf surface area threshold (n = 244).



Hourly Precipitation (mm) Exceeded Leaf Surface Area Storage Capacity

Figure 8. Occurrences when precipitation levels (mm) exceeded daily leaf surface area storage capacity During these precipitation events, hourly pollution removal reduced to 0 as it was assumed all particulate matter was washed off the leaves.



Figure 9. Pollutant flux formula and annual air pollutant removal model.

Model 2: Correlating Urban Canopy Impacts on Health

After finding the hourly concentration change within census block groups, the next step in the model is to assess how the change in air quality might lower the rates of health incidents including acute respiratory symptoms, asthma attacks, ER visits for respiratory symptoms, hospital admissions for cardiovascular symptoms, and hospital admissions for respiratory symptoms. These lowered health incidents that have been linked to PM2.5 also generate an estimate in the associated change in monetary values including the number of projected work loss days and the total cost of associated illness. We used the EPA's BenMAP program for this analysis.
Benmap is a program which incorporates air quality grids, concentration-response functions and valuation functions to estimate the incidence of health impacts when populations experience a change in air quality. It requires the following inputs: modeled air quality changes, population, baseline incidence rates and effect estimates.

The program first requires users to define air quality surfaces which contain air pollution exposure estimates for a particular grid definition. A grid definition can be a rectangle covering the region for analysis, or polygons which correspond to significant boundaries of interest. For our analysis we used a shapefile of Tacoma's census block group boundaries as the grid definition.

Benmap next requires users to select the designated pollutant studied and the air quality metric which incorporates the period of the day over which the pollutant observations are averaged. These metrics can include the daily mean of pollutant levels "D24HourMean", daily maximum level of pollutant levels "D24HourMax", or the average of the 8-hour period during the day when pollutant levels are the highest, "D8HourMax". Baseline and control values must use the exact same metrics. Benmap then averages these metric values to an annual mean value for each grid definition cell. We applied the "D24HourMean" metric as a majority of our health impact functions required it.

The next step was to upload our generated air quality improvement data into the program; Benmap requires a baseline and control using a baseline value of existent $PM_{2.5}$ concentrations, and a control value which subtracted hourly concentration change from existent $PM_{2.5}$ levels. We found the daily mean of $PM_{2.5}$ levels within each census block group which were averaged to the mean value over the course of the year. The inputs the Benmap model requires are a baseline and modeled air quality change. In this analysis, we wanted to compare how health impact reductions might be related to ranges in ambient pollution levels, as well as different tree canopy coverage.

We then applied each of these conditions to a baseline value of the daily ambient mean of $PM_{2.5}$ concentrations with no tree pollutant removal to find the annual health impact reduction for acute respiratory symptoms, asthma symptoms, ER visits for respiratory symptoms, hospital admissions for cardiovascular symptoms, hospital admissions for respiratory symptoms, and associated work loss days in relation to respiratory and cardiovascular incidences. We also used the BenMAP model to filter these results by population age groups of:

- 0 14 years old
- 15 64 years old
- 65 99 years old

Benmap also gave us control to select which epidemiology study to integrate into the program's effect estimate. We used the following studies which were incorporated into the program's function to generate the estimated health incident reductions by affected population:

- Acute respiratory: Ostro, B.D & Rothschild, S. (1989)
- Asthma: Mar et al. (2004)
- ER visits for respiratory symptoms: Glad et al. (2002)
- Hospital admissions for cardiovascular symptoms: Bell, M.L (2012)
- Hospital admissions for respiratory symptoms: Kloog et al. (2012)
- Work loss days: Ostro, B.D. (1987)



Figure 10. Health Impact Reduction model.

Model 3: Plotting Socioeconomic Disparities

After analyzing air quality and health in Tacoma, we needed to create an index to examine the relationship between canopy coverage, environmental indicators, and the sociodemographic indicators for each census block. We could then compare different census block groups based on a weighted average of these indicators to determine which group had the highest and lowest environmental equity score.

To score the environmental equity of different census block groups in Tacoma, we examined popular environmental equity indexes, such as EJSCREEN (US EPA, 2014a), CalEnviroScreen (OEHHA Admin, 2014), the Washington Environmental Health and Disparities Map (WA index) (Washington State Department of Health), and Tree Equity Score (Tree Equity Score Analyzer, 2021). Individually, each index did not have the resolution or localized data that our model hoped to incorporate. We acknowledge that Tacoma has its own equity index, but it does not incorporate many environmental indicators (Tacoma Equity Index). We used pieces of

each of the mentioned indexes to build our index, but some influenced our model more than others. Since PlanIT Geo considered adopting the Tree Equity Score and the score would be applied nationwide, we applied the basis of their canopy gap score and their chosen demographic indicators for our index. The equations used in all other parts of the model were modified from the WA index.

Our model was built in ArcMap Modelbuilder and requires a number of different inputs. We derived the air quality and health inputs from the methodology described in the above sections. PlanIT Geo gave us Tacoma's urban canopy coverage data from their latest Urban Tree Canopy Assessment Report from 2019. The demographic data was extracted from the American Community Survey 5-yr (2015-2019) dataset (Bureau, U.C.). The Tacoma nonprofit, Earth Economics, provided their temperature data from their urban heat island study from 2020 (Wildish, 2020). We also used the Tacoma boundary shapefile from the City of Tacoma's GeoHub to limit our analysis to just inside the city's borders (City Boundary (Tacoma)).

The following section describes the indexes we came across and how we adapted them to refine the scores for the city of Tacoma.

3.1 EJSCREEN

EJSCREEN was developed by the Environmental Protection Agency (EPA), and the most recent version was publicly released in 2015 (August, 2016).

While the tool has been widely recognized, we had to consider that EJSCREEN produces individual scores for different environmental risk factors instead of a composite one, like with CalEnviroScreen or the Washington Environmental Health and Disparity Map (US EPA, 2014b). In the end, we decided to incorporate both a composite and individual indicator score because information can be lost if either one is delivered by itself. Our client would not be able to pick apart different equity indicators or determine which indicator most affected the final score if there was only a composite score. Likewise, individual indicator scores would not provide an immediate and encompassing analysis of each census block group.

3.2 CalEnviroScreen

CalEnviroScreen stands for the California Communities Environmental Health Screening Tool (August, 2016). First released in 2017, the most recent version is now CalEnviroScreen 3.0. It involves 20 different indicators divided into 4 groups: exposure, environmental effects, sensitive population, and socioeconomic factors (August, 2016). Unlike EJSCREEN, this tool created composite scores by census tract. Now, it has become the inspiration for many other environmental equity screening tools, including the Washington Environmental Health and Disparity Map. We did not use the exact methodology CalEnviroScreen scores because we wanted to find a Washington environmental equity tool that Tacoma policy makers, nonprofits, or residents might find more familiar.

3.3 Washington Environmental Health and Disparity Map

As stated above, the Washington Environmental Health and Disparity Map was adapted from CalEnviroScreen and was released to the public in 2018 (Washington State Department of Health). Unlike CalEnviroScreen, it involved 19 different indicators divided into 4 themes: environmental exposures, environmental effects, sensitive populations, and socioeconomic factors (Washington State Department of Health). Though the tool already evaluated Tacoma, we felt that we could build upon the scores to better fit the city's interests. After all, the Washington index did not look at urban forestry as a factor related to the environmental effects, and the score resolution was at the census tract and not census block group level. In the end, we decided to adopt the scoring equations into our own scoring methodology, if not the actual indicators. All the indicators we incorporated were more localized to Tacoma. These indicators are further described in section 3.4.

3.4 Tree Equity Score

The Tree Equity Score was developed by American Forests and just released in November of 2020 (Tree Equity Score Analyzer, 2021). The Tree Equity Score was based on a simplified methodology from CalEnviroScreen or the Washington Environmental Health and Disparity Map. However, the canopy coverage indicator was brought to the forefront. It examined the canopy gap or the difference between the city's canopy target and the actual canopy coverage. The tool also chose five priority indicators: income, employment, race, age and climate.

While American Forests' tool would one day cover the entire US, the pilot locations only included Rhode Island, Maricopa County, the Phoenix area of Arizona and the San Francisco Bay area of California. There were no scores yet for Tacoma, and the tool did not look at environmental or health effects from tree canopy cover distribution. Therefore, we decided to incorporate the canopy gap score methodology and the five indicators into our model, though we moved climate into its own score. The climate indicator refers to the day temperature readings recorded during Earth Economics' urban heat island study (Voelkel & Shandas, 2017).



3.5 Components of the Environmental Equity Model

Figure 11. Comprehensive Environmental Equity Model.

The outline shows the basic components of the environmental equity model. Starting from left to right, each color shows a different component. Yellow: Data inputs. Purple: Canopy Gap Score. Pink: Base Scores. Blue: Intermediate Scores. Green: Final Score. Solid lines show all the main steps in our model. The dashed lines show steps to create the intermediate scores, which are additional scores our client can manipulate.

A basic outline of the environmental equity model is shown above. The index is divided into five different components: the inputs, the canopy gap score, the base scores, the intermediate scores, and the final score. While the canopy gap score is also a base score, the steps to calculate it are more complicated than any of the other base scores. Therefore, it deserves its own section.

The solid lines show all main steps in our model. In yellow, the inputs show the datasets we had already calculated or extracted from the data sources. This step also involved cleaning up the data to be put through the index. In purple is the canopy gap score. In pink, the other base scores include the climate, air quality, health, and demographic score. Within the demographic score, demographic indicator scores are also available. The same can be said for the health score.

In blue, the intermediate scores involve the environmental and priority score. These scores are derived through a weighted average of the canopy gap, climate, and air quality score for the former and the health and demographic score for the latter intermediate score. Intermediate scores allow greater flexibility to prioritize different aspects of our model for policymakers, but our client can combine any of the base scores to derive an intermediate score. The dotted lines show that this step is optional to creating the final composite score.

The final score in green is the weighted average of all of the base scores, which results in the environmental equity score. Therefore, our final model has ten outputs: canopy gap, climate, air quality, health, health indicator, demographic, demographic indicator, environmental, priority, and environmental equity score. These outputs are in bold font in the above flowchart.

3.6 Cleaning the Input Data

We retrieved demographic data from the American Community Survey 5-year (2015-2019). The data includes the four demographic indicators, the same indicators as American Forest's tree equity score:

- Income: Percentage of population below 200% of poverty level
- Employment: Percentage of population unemployed 16 years old and above
- Race: Percentage of population who are not white non-Hispanic
- Age: Ratio of seniors above 65 years old and children less than 16 years old to working-age adults

The canopy gap score also required the population density, which was calculated from the same data as the age indicator. In order to get population density, we used the r package "tidycensus." It retrieves the data from ACS through variable codes related to each data table. Table 4 shows the exact data tables and variable codes we retrieved. We were unable to find the exact variables we needed to match our intended indicators, so we also had to transform some of the variables in RStudio.

- Income: Total percentage of population percentage above 200% of poverty level
- Race: Total percentage of population percentage that are White alone
- Age: (Percentage of population above 65 years old + percentage below 16 years old) / (Total percentage of population (percentage above 65 years old + percentage below 16 years old))

Indicator	Block Group Table	Variable	Variable Code
	RATIO OF INCOME TO	Estimate!!Total:!!2.00 and over	C17002_008
Income	POVERTY LEVEL IN THE PAST 12 MONTHS	Estimate!!Total	C17002_001
Employmen t	EMPLOYMENT STATUS FOR THE POPULATION 16 YEARS AND OI DER	EstimateIITotal:IINot in labor force	B23025_007
			B20020_007
Race	HISPANIC OR LATINO ORIGIN	Latino:!!White alone	B03002_003

		Estimate!!Total	B03002_001
		Estimate‼Total*	B01001_001
•		Estimate!!Total:Male:!!65 and 66 years	B01001_020
		Estimate!!Total:Male:!!67 to 69 years	B01001_021
		Estimate!!Total:Male:!!70 to 74 years	B01001_022
		Estimate!!Total:Male:!!75 to 79 years	B01001_023
		Estimate!!Total:Male:!!80 to 84 years	B01001_024
		Estimate!!Total:Male:!!85 years and over	B01001_025
		Estimate!!Total:Female:!!65 and 66 years	B01001_044
		Estimate!!Total:Female:!!67 to 69 years	B01001_045
		Estimate!!Total:Female:!!70 to 74 years	B01001_046
		Estimate!!Total:Female:!!75 to 79 years	B01001_047
Age	SEX BY AGE	Estimate!!Total:Female:!!80 to 84 years	B01001_048
		Estimate!!Total:Female:!!85 years and over	B01001_049
		Estimate!!Total:!!Male:!!Under 5 years	B01001_003
		Estimate!!Total:!!Male:!!5 to 9 years	B01001_004
		Estimate!!Total:!!Male:!!10 to 14 years	B01001_005
		Estimate!!Total:!!Male:!!15 to 17 years	B01001_006
		Estimate‼Total:‼Female:‼Under 5 years	B01001_027
		Estimate!!Total:!!Female:!!5 to 9 years	B01001_028
		Estimate!!Total:!!Female:!!10 to 14 years	B01001_029
		Estimate!!Total:!!Female:!!15 to 17 years	B01001_030

 Table 4. ACS 5-year (2015-2019) indicator variables and variable codes for "tidycensus."

This table lists the four demographic indicators (income, employment, race, and age) and identifies the specific block group table, variable, and variable code used to retrieve the data using the R-package "tidycensus.". *The population density for the canopy gap score used the same variable.

After tidying up the indicators, we converted them into a shapefile to be used in our model. All other data inputs did not need to be cleaned. Once we included the air quality, health, climate, and Tacoma boundary shapefiles, we made sure to project everything to the projected coordinate system NAD 1983 UTM Zone 10N. Note that we could only retrieve the data at the county-level and not the city-level, so at this point, all values were for Pierce County. Therefore, we clipped the layer to the Tacoma boundary shapefile from the city of Tacoma's GeoHub (City Boundary (Tacoma)).

3.7 Canopy Gap Score

The second component of the index involved the Canopy Gap Score. This score indicates the additional percent of canopy cover per census block group to reach the city's baseline canopy target. This is the canopy goal across the entire city, which can range from 40-60% canopy coverage within forested states (Nowack & Greenfield, 2018). The scores from this model were based upon a 40% baseline canopy target, which is standard for most cities. A higher score means that there is a larger deficit of trees and is marked as a critical census block group.

Steps:

- 1. Find the population density in ppl/km², which also requires an additional data transformation. The total population was divided by the shape area. Since the shape area was in meters squared, we multiplied by one million.
- 2. Reclassify the population density for each census block group into target canopy adjustment factors. This adjusts the canopy target so that the lower the population density, the higher the census block group canopy target. This methodology comes from research by the Nature Conservancy. Lower densities tend to mean more rural areas and more possible planting areas (PPA). Thus the canopy target for those census block groups can be raised. Higher densities tend to be more urban, so the target is lowered (McDonald et al., 2016).

Population Density (ppl/km ²)	Target Canopy Adjustment Factor
Very low (<2k)	1.2
Low (2k-4k)	1.0
Moderate (4k-8k)	0.8
High (>8k)	0.5

 Table 5. Target canopy adjustment factors by population density.

This table lists the target canopy adjustment factor based on the population density (ppl/km²). It assumes more trees can be planted in low-density areas to compensate for more crowded high-density ones

- 3. Multiply the factor to the city's baseline canopy target, which is adjustable for our client. The results show the idealized canopy goal for each census block group.
- 4. Subtract the canopy goal by the actual Tacoma tree cover, which came from our client. This shows the canopy gap.
- 5. Reclassify the canopy gap so that all values below 0, which demonstrates an oversaturation of canopy coverage, would just result in a value of 0.0000001. We are only interested in census block groups with a surplus of canopy coverage. We could not reclassify to just 0 because our normalization tool would not function with 0 as the minimum value. We also could not reclassify to 1 because the normalization tool was used across all indicators, some of which(e.g. air quality) had all values below 1.
- 6. By normalizing the data on a scale of 0-100, this results in the canopy cover gap score.All normalizations in the model use the same scale.

3.8 Base Scores

The third part of the index involves the other base scores: the Demographic, Air quality, Climate, and Health Score.

This is where the air quality and health data we calculated before is factored into the index model. The demographic and health scores required a few further steps because of the additional indicators within them. Each indicator was normalized in order to find the weighted average, which was then normalized again to get the respective demographic and health score. We included the individual indicator scores in the output since the results were already calculated to get the composite score and could prove useful for our client. This meant the following additional scores:

Demographic:

- Income score
- Employment score
- Race score
- Age score

Health:

- Acute respiratory score
- Asthma score
- Respiratory ER visit score
- Respiratory hospital admissions score

- Cardiovascular hospital admissions score
- Work loss score

For the climate and air quality scores, the values were only normalized to get the base score, as there are no separate indicators within them.

3.9 Intermediate Scores and Final Score

Then weights were added to each base score and the baseline gap score in order to get the final environmental equity score. The weights are customizable for our client. Between the base scores and the final score, intermediate scores can also be included. By finding the weighted average and normalizing the scores between any of the base scores, intermediate scores can be calculated. The two intermediate scores we included are a composite of the following:

- Priority score = health + demographic score
- Environmental score = air quality + canopy gap + climate score

The final environmental equity score is calculated through averaging all the base scores and normalizing again. The final score can be adjusted at any time by changing the baseline canopy target and the weights for each base score.

Results

1. Urban Tree Canopy Distribution

Tree canopy coverage differed widely across neighborhoods in Tacoma; the lowest value recorded was 4% canopy coverage while the highest value was 79 % and average canopy coverage citywide was 20%. Taking a look at different neighborhoods across the city assigned to the 8 sensor locations (Table 6), average tree canopy coverage was lowest (15%) in the census block groups assigned to the 6th and Baker sensor, while the census block groups assigned to the Pointe Woodworth and Tacoma Alexander sensors had the highest average canopy coverage (36%). The variability in canopy coverage within individual census block groups can be viewed in Figure 12.

Purple Air Sensor	Average Percent Canopy Coverage
6th and Baker	15%
Baltimore	20%

Jefferson	19%
Lexington	31%
Pointe Woodworth	36%
South Tacoma	19%
Tacoma Alexander	36%
Titlow	23%

Table 6. Average percent canopy coverage within census block groups assigned to Purple Air Sensors.



Figure 12. Urban tree canopy cover percentage within census block groups and Purple Air air quality monitor sensor locations. Black lines represent how each census block group was assigned to each Purple Air sensor by thiessen values in ArcGIS. With this, we are able to assess which census block groups experience the highest or lowest canopy coverage compared to $PM_{2.5}$ concentrations recorded at each sensor.

2. Air Pollution Distribution

After extracting the hourly $PM_{2.5}$ data recorded by Purple Air sensors we found that pollution levels vary widely across the city; average hourly $PM_{2.5}$ concentrations across the city ranged from 0.26 µg/m³ to 133.86 µg/m³, and the average citywide was 9.69 µg/m³. Throughout the year, the Titlow sensor recorded the lowest annual mean $PM_{2.5}$ concentrations per day at 7.5 µg/m³, while the South Tacoma sensor recorded the highest values citywide at 11.5 µg/m³, approximately 1.5 times higher than the Titlow sensor. (Table 7, Figure 13). The highest hourly $PM_{2.5}$ concentration recorded during the year was 1,326.03 µg/m³ on December 11, 2019 at 0:00 and was recorded by the South Tacoma sensor.

Sensor	Mean	Median	Max	SD	SE	Variance
6th and Baker	9.74	6.07	81.61	10.05	0.11	101.05
Baltimore	8.08	5.08	122.54	8.58	0.09	73.69
Jefferson	8.91	5.43	77.54	9.58	0.10	91.79
Lexington	8.06	4.96	233.54	9.64	0.10	92.95
Pointe Woodworth	10.06	6.20	100.99	10.15	0.11	103.02
South Tacoma	11.52	5.72	1326.03	31.81	0.34	1012.11
Tacoma Alexander	9.70	5.39	372.76	11.30	0.12	127.62
Titlow	7.46	4.49	131.92	8.58	0.09	73.58

Table 7. PM_{2.5} concentrations µg/m³ recorded by Purple Air sensors, Tacoma WA 2019.



Average Hourly PM2.5 Concentrations Recorded by Purple Air Sensors, 2019



3. Considering Air Quality Standards

In 2016, the EPA updated its air quality standards for fine particle pollution to reflect new research into the acute and prolonged health effects associated with $PM_{2.5}$ exposure and strengthened the annual fine particle standard from 15 µg/m³ to 12 µg/m³. The annual fine particle standard is set to protect populations against the health effects associated with long and short term exposure to $PM_{2.5}$. (US EPA, 2016) A city area will meet the standard if a 3-year average of its annual $PM_{2.5}$ concentration is less than or equal to the 12 µg/m³ level. Since we do not currently have the data for Purple Air sensors for the years prior to or after 2019, it is unknown at this time if the city meets the EPA air quality criteria using the Purple Air data for air quality analysis. However if we were to assume that these years had similar $PM_{2.5}$ levels, the city area would meet these standards.

The EPA also sets a 24-hour fine particle standard at 35 μ g/m³ to account for short-term health effects, such as increased hospital admissions for cardiac and respiratory symptoms, asthma attacks, bronchitis and restricted activity days from high peak PM_{2.5} concentrations. A

city will meet the 24-hour standard if the 98th percentile of 24-hour $PM_{2.5}$ concentrations in a year averaged over 3 years is less than or equal to 35 µg/m³. The highest 24-hour concentration recorded within the 98th percentile in Tacoma was 34.22 µg/m³. If we were to also assume the additional 2 years stayed within this range the city would meet the 24-hour standard as well.

However, we also wanted to take a look at what was happening in the parts of the city which fell into the 98th - 99th percentiles, and noticed that some city areas experience disproportionately higher occurrences of 24-hour $PM_{2.5}$ concentrations which exceed the EPA air quality standards. (Table 8) Census block groups assigned to the South Tacoma sensor experienced the highest total occurrences, (n = 688) when 24 hour $PM_{2.5}$ concentrations exceeded 35 µg/m³, while census block groups assigned to the Lexington sensor recorded zero occurrences.

Purple Air Sensor	Total Daily Occurrences Which Exceeded 24-Hour Air Quality Standards
6th and Baker	310
Baltimore	9
Jefferson	114
Lexington	0
Pointe Woodworth	56
South Tacoma	688
Tacoma Alexander	56
Titlow	14

Table 8. Total Occurrences In Which Daily Average PM_{2.5} Concentrations Exceeded EPA 24-Hour Air Quality Standards (35 µg/m3).

Figure 14 also reflects the variability in $PM_{2.5}$ levels distributed across the city at a given time. The chart shows the average $PM_{2.5}$ concentrations recorded by the sensors during the month of January 2019. The graph reflects similar pollution level oscillations across sensor locations throughout days of the month, but there are distinct differences in the quantities of pollution exposure. For example on January 1, 2019, the South Tacoma sensor recorded a daily average of $60.31\mu g/m^3$, while the Lexington sensor recorded an average of $32.80 \mu g/m^3$, a difference of

 $27.51 \ \mu g/m^3$. Overall, the monthly mean of the South Tacoma sensor area was 1.6 times higher the concentration level of the Lexington sensor area.



Average Hourly PM2.5 Concentrations Recorded by Purple Air Sensors January 2019

Figure 14. Average hourly PM_{2.5} concentrations, January 2019.

4. Seasonal Variability in PM_{2.5} Concentrations

Average $PM_{2.5}$ concentrations are at their peak levels during the late Autumn and Winter months. Average $PM_{2.5}$ concentrations citywide were 19.18 µg/m³ in November, 17.03 µg/m³ in December and 15.47 µg/m³ in January. Concentrations were lowest in Spring, Summer and early Autumn months, ranging from 4.47 µg/m³ in May, 4.22 µg/m³ in June, and 4.27 µg/m³ in September. These seasonal patterns can be seen in Figure 15. Higher pollutant levels occur in Autumn/Winter months due to a combination of atmospheric effects and seasonal weather patterns which lower boundary layer heights. As a result, air pollution is trapped at lower altitudes increasing the risks of human exposure. Denser, colder air also traps smog from industrial, transportation and heating uses. (Liao, et al. 2017)



Seasonal Variability in PM2.5 Concentrations

Figure 15. Average daily PM_{2.5} concentrations recorded citywide, 2019. PM_{2.5} levels peak during the months of January - February, November -December, and lowest during April - September.

5. Daily Pollutant Removal

Hourly air pollutant removal was factored based on tree leaf surface area, average wind speeds (m/s), precipitation and particle resuspension rates. Figure 17 shows the relationships between precipitation, wind speed and pollutant levels which affected hourly pollutant removal throughout the month of December 2019. Pollutant removal increased when pollutant levels and wind speeds increased and decreased when precipitation increased.



Figure 16. Average hourly pollutant removal rates in relation to precipitation, average wind speed per hour, and pollutant levels in December 2019.

Pollutant removal rates are shown by the black line, precipitation is represented by the blue line, wind speed is shown by the dark grey line, and pollutant levels are represented by the light grey line.

This gives us an estimation for the amount of fine particulate matter which is intercepted by leaf surface area as it mixes with the local atmosphere in urban environments per hour. We factored the minimum, average and maximum pollutant removal values based on the deposition velocity ranges factored by Nowak et. al, 2013 (Table 3). The boxplot in Figure 18 shows the range of hourly pollutant removal $\mu g/m^2$ based on the 3 rates of deposition velocity. The median removal amount varied from 10 $\mu g/m^2/h$ for minimum deposition velocity rates, 75 $\mu g/m^2/h$ for average deposition velocity rates and 151 $\mu g/m^2/h$ for maximum deposition velocity rates.



Variance in Daily Pollutant Removal $(\mu g/m2/h)$ by Deposition Velocities

Figure 17. Boxplot showing the range of hourly pollutant removal rates based on deposition velocity. Graph includes values within the 98th percentile.

6. Air Quality Improvement and Concentration Change

Hourly PM_{2.5} concentration change was factored by first finding the hourly air quality improvement; the ratio between the mass of air pollutant removed within the tree canopy coverage area of each census block group and the mass of air pollutant that existed within the area. We factored the hourly air quality improvement for minimum, average and maximum deposition velocities. The median improvement ratio recorded per hour was: 0.08% for minimum deposition velocity values, 0.6% for average deposition velocity values, and 1.17% for maximum deposition velocity values.

Once we factored the hourly air quality improvement, we applied this to the pollutant concentration values to find the total mass of $PM_{2.5}$ removed per hour from leaf surface area interception. Figure 19 shows the range of hourly concentration change; median hourly concentration change 0.006 µg/m³ for minimum deposition velocity rates, 0.042 µg/m³ for average deposition velocity rates, and 0.084 µg/m³ for maximum deposition velocity rates.



Daily PM2.5 Concentration Change (µg/m3) by Deposition Velocities

Minimum Deposition Velocity Average Deposition Velocity Maximum Deposition Velocity

Figure 18. Average concentration change applying minimum, average, and maximum deposition velocity ranges.

Graph includes values within the 98th percentile.

For our analysis quantifying the total annual pollutant removal and hourly concentration change, we used the values factored from the minimum deposition velocity range as these values are comparable to those quantified in Nowak et al. (2013) which found hourly concentration change ranges from $0.006 \ \mu g/m^3$ to $0.020 \ \mu g/m^3$ within U.S. cities. Figure 20 shows the distribution of hourly concentration change values using the minimum deposition range. We also felt our approach should incorporate a conservative estimate as other research which applied the UFORE model found that the levels of urban tree uptake of PM2.5 was generally overestimated using this type of deposition-based evaluation. (Nemitz, et al., 2020)



Figure 19. Histogram showing the distribution of hourly concentration change using minimum deposition velocity ranges.

Graph includes values within the 97th percentile.

7. Effects of Tree Canopy Coverage on Pollutant Removal

Hourly concentration change and annual pollutant removal was highest in city areas with the highest tree canopy coverage. Daily concentration change averaged over the year ranged from 0.0044 μ g/m³ for census block groups which had less than 12% tree cover, 0.0069 μ g/m³ for areas with 12% - 15% tree cover, 0.0088 μ g/m³ for areas with 15% - 18% tree cover, 0.010 μ g/m³ for areas with 18% - 27% tree cover, and 0.0198 μ g/m³ for areas with over 27% tree cover. Census block groups that had over 27% tree canopy removed 4.5 times more particulate matter per day compared to census block groups which had the lowest amount of tree canopy below 12%. Census block groups which had the median amount of tree cover between 15% - 18%, removed 1.8 times more particulate matter than areas with the lowest tree canopy areas. These ranges can be viewed in Figure 21 and Table 9.

Annual pollutant removal was calculated as the annual sum of the hourly air pollution removal times the tree cover percent per city area. Annual air pollution removal ranged from 2.4 x 10^{-06} lbs/m² for areas with less than 12% tree cover to 1.1×10^{-04} lbs/m² for areas with over 27% tree cover. Applied to the average land area m² of city areas grouped by the Purple Air sensor locations, this ranges from about 18 lbs (6th and Baker area) to 132 lbs (Lexington area) per year. Areas with the highest tree cover remove 4.6 times more particulate matter per m² per year

than areas with the lowest canopy, while areas with the median amount of tree canopy removed 2.61 times more particulate matter per m².



Hourly PM2.5 Concentration Change

Figure 20. Mean hourly PM_{2.5} concentration removal in relation to percent tree canopy coverage within census block groups.

Tree Canopy Coverage	Hourly PM _{2.5} Concentration (µg/m ³)	Hourly PM _{2.5} Concentration Change (µg/m ³)	Daily PM _{2.5} Concentration Change (µg/m ³)	Annual PM _{2.5} Removed (lbs/m ²)
<12%	10.28	0.0042	0.0044	2.4x10^-05
12% - 15%	9.55	0.0062	0.0069	3.5x10^-05
15% - 18%	9.46	0.0075	0.0088	4.2x10^-05
18% - 27%	9.58	0.0098	0.01	5.6x10^-05

> 27%	9.56	0.0194	0.0198	1.1x10^-04

Table 9. PM_{2.5} concentration changes by hour, day, and year in relation to tree canopy coverage within census block groups.



Figure 21. Annual PM_{2.5} Removed (lbs per m²) by percent tree canopy cover in census block groups

Taking a look at the city areas grouped by the Purple Air sensors they were assigned to, we found that census block groups within the Pointe Woodworth area experienced the most air quality improvement; daily concentration change averaged $0.018 \ \mu g/m^3$ over the year and annual particulate matter removed averaged $1.05 \times 10^{-04} \ \text{lbs/m}^2$. While census block groups within the 6th and Baker area experienced the least air quality improvement; daily concentration change averaged $0.007 \ \mu g/m^3$ over the year and annual particulate matter removed $4.16 \times 10^{-05} \ \text{lbs/m}^2$. Areas within the Pointe Woodworth sensor assignment experienced 2.6 times improved air quality than that of the 6th and Baker area. These ranges are reflected in Figure 23.



Average PM2.5 Removed (pounds per m2)

Figure 22. Annual PM_{2.5} removed within each census block group area assigned to Purple Air sensors

8. Effects of Ambient Pollution Levels on Pollutant Removal

We also explored how hourly and annual pollutant removal was influenced by existing ambient air pollution levels prior to leaf surface area deposition. Daily concentration change averaged over the year ranged from $0.003 \ \mu g/m^3$ for census block groups which recorded the least daily pollution levels of less than $3.17 \ \mu g/m^3$ over the year, to $0.026 \ \mu g/m^3$ for census block groups which recorded the highest daily pollution levels of more than $15.03 \ \mu g/m^3$ over the year. Census block groups that had the highest daily pollution levels removed 8.4 times more particulate matter per day compared to census block groups which had the lowest ambient pollution levels. This reflects the concentration change formula; the more hourly ambient pollution, the more improvement we expect to see since the formula incorporates the ambient



pollutant levels minus the ratio of air quality improvement. This range is reflected in Figure 24. Hourly PM2.5 Concentration Change

Figure 23. Hourly concentration change within census block groups, grouped by the annual mean of daily PM_{2.5} levels within each census block group area.

In taking a look at the annual removal of particulate matter within these same daily pollutant level classes, (refer to Figure 25) we found that there was no significant relationship (less than a 9.72×10^{-10} difference) between the amount of annual air pollution removal to daily ambient air pollution, which suggests that tree canopy cover is the primary variable affecting pollutant removal in our analysis.



Figure 24. Annual $PM_{2.5}$ removal within census block groups, grouped by the annual mean of daily $PM_{2.5}$ levels within each census block group area.

There was no significant difference between each classification.

The range of total daily and annual air quality improvement within census block groups citywide can be viewed in Figure 26.



Figure 25. Average particulate matter removed per day and year (m²) within census block groups.

9. Health Incidence Reductions

We used the annual daily average of ambient $PM_{2.5}$ concentrations per census block group as our baseline scenario, and the annual daily average of air quality improvement (the difference between the daily ambient levels minus the daily concentration change) to find the estimated health incidence reductions using the Benmap program. Health incidences were factored by the population of the affected age groups for each health effect. We found the range of reductions varied across city areas which differed in tree canopy coverage. Refer to Figures 25, 26, and Table 10.



Percent Tree Canopy Coverage

Figure 26. Annual health incidence reductions by tree canopy coverage in census block groups part 1.



Figure 27. Annual health incidence reductions by tree canopy coverage in census block groups part 2.

The average reduction of acute respiratory symptoms per census block group population per year varied from 0.37 for areas with less than 12% canopy cover, to 2.19 for areas above 27% canopy. The average reduction of asthma symptoms varied from 0.15 to 1.15 per census block group. Average reduction of ER visits for respiratory symptoms ranged from 0.0011 to 0.0073 per census block group. Average hospital admissions for cardiovascular symptoms ranged from 0 to 0.0003. Hospital admissions for respiratory symptoms ranged from 0 to 0.0002. And average reduction of work loss days (days in which the population was ill and could not work due to symptoms caused by $PM_{2.5}$ exposure) ranged from 0.06 to 0.37. City areas that had the highest canopy cover experienced much higher health improvement rates with the lowest canopy cover; approximately 6 - 8 times more reductions in health incidences. Citywide, the total annual reduction in acute respiratory symptoms was 202.23, total reduction in asthma symptoms was 99.6, ER visits for respiratory symptoms was 0.65, hospital admissions for cardiovascular symptoms was 0.024, hospital admissions was 0.016, and work loss days was 34. These numbers are quite small in comparison to the city population of 260,584 (affecting less than 0.007 of the population on average) and it is unknown how accurate these estimates are in relation to actual public health records.

But our analysis was able to factor how higher amounts of tree canopy cover citywide are more 4.5 times more effective in reducing air pollution levels and 6-8 times more effective in reducing associated health effects than areas with low canopy cover.

Tree Canopy Coverage	Acute Respiratory Symptoms	Asthma	ER Visits: Respiratory Symptoms	Hospital Admissions: Cardio	Hospital Admissions: Respiratory	Work Loss Days
< 12 %	0.37	0.15	0.0011	0.0000	0.0000	0.06
12% - 15%	0.92	0.41	0.0029	0.0001	0.0001	0.15
15% - 18%	0.70	0.34	0.0023	0.0001	0.0001	0.12
18% - 27 %	0.87	0.43	0.0027	0.0001	0.0001	0.15
> 27%	2.19	1.15	0.0073	0.0003	0.0002	0.37

Table 10. Average health impact reductions in relation to tree canopy cover within census block groups.

10. Equity Index Results

The results are divided into the urban tree canopy, base, intermediate, and final scores maps. All the maps were displayed through color gradient with five classifications, but not all the legends are the same. Refer to the table below to determine how to interpret each map.

Map	Color	Interpretation
	Light green	Low percentage
Urban tree canopy	Dark green	High percentage
Base scores and	Light	Low score (less priority)
Intermediate scores	Dark	High score (more priority)
	Green	Low score (less priority)
Final score	Red	High score (more priority)

Table 11. How to interpret the urban tree canopy and each score map.

We compared the results from each score with the urban tree canopy coverage (UTC) map in figure 28. This map shows more exact canopy cover percentages per census block group than figure 12. Generally, the census block groups with the lowest canopy coverage were in the lower half of Tacoma, excluding some of the groups on the edge of the city. These central areas tended to be, or neighbor industrial or commercial areas according to PlanIT Geo's Urban Tree Canopy by Land Use map (LU map)(see figure B1).



Figure 28. Tacoma urban tree canopy percentage map.

This map shows the urban tree canopy coverage percentage for each census block group based PlanIT Geo's tree canopy assessment report in 2019.

10.1 Canopy Gap Score

The first score to be developed was the canopy gap score, as shown in figure 29. The areas that are darker purple show census block groups which require additional canopy cover to reach the city's canopy baseline target of 40%. Thus, these census block groups have a higher canopy gap. The areas that are dark purple on the canopy gap score map correlate to areas with light green on the UTC map, and the relationship is the same for the light purple and dark green areas. The maps are very similar. After all, high canopy coverage means less of a canopy gap. Any differences between the two maps can be attributed to the canopy adjustment factor and differences in population density between census block groups.

We included the canopy adjustment factor because initially we assumed that low population census block groups would be more rural and have more space for trees. However, we also had to consider the fact that commercial areas would have low population densities but less PPA due to impermeable surfaces. We did not have a Tacoma PPA by census block group dataset to use as an additional indicator to our model.

Therefore, we developed a second map of the canopy gap score that also considered the climate score (figure 30). We used the climate score as a proxy for urbanized areas because higher temperatures tended to mean more heat absorptive and impermeable surfaces, so a higher score meant more less possible planting areas. We first identified the commercial census block groups in Tacoma from the LU map (figure B1). By referencing temperature and population density in those groups, we determined the general range of those attributes through observation. We set a new condition that all census block groups with a population density below 4,000 ppl/km² and climate score below 79 would have their canopy target adjusted by 0.5. More than just the scores in commercial areas had shifted; most census block groups in Tacoma now had less of a canopy gap. We tried to determine which map better reflected the UTC map and PlanIT Geo's Urban Tree Canopy, Possible Planting Area and Unsuitable Areas map (figure B2). We assume that figure 29 was more accurate, but it is difficult to determine the correct degree of canopy gap by eye. Still, we decided to use the original canopy gap score for the rest of our analysis.

We conjecture that even if we used statistical analysis instead of observation to capture the average population density and temperature in commercial census block groups, the high degree of variability would still prevent an accurate capture of these areas. This creates a lack of clear distinction between commercial areas and some residential ones, and those residential census block groups also became readjusted. A different indicator than temperature should be chosen to develop a more accurate canopy gap score with commercial areas in mind.



Figure 29. Tacoma Canopy Gap Score map.

Canopy gap scores for each census block group are represented by the purple gradient with reference to the urban canopy percentage map in the upper right-hand corner.





which have low population densities but low PPA.

10.2 Demographic Score

We then found the scores for each demographic indicator (figure 31) and the overall demographic score (figure 32). Note that while income and race look similar, the other two indicator scores look very different. While natural variation might be responsible for the differences with the unemployment score, the age score looks extremely polarized. The census block group with the highest age score contains the Cross Roads mixed-use development center, which has urban neighborhoods in walking distance to stores, amenities, and transportation. It could be the case that many seniors retire there, which is why that census block also has a high unemployment score and high dependency ratio. More localized information is required to substantiate that hypothesis. Still the final demographic score does not show the polarity of the age score and appears similar to the UTC map.



This map shows the six demographic indicator scores for each census block group, which are represented with an orange gradient. From left to right, top to bottom: income score, race score, unemployment score, and age score.


Figure 32. Tacoma Demographic Score map.

The demographic scores for each census block group are represented with an orange gradient. These scores were calculated from the normalized weighted average of the demographic indicator scores.

10.3 Air Quality Score

There was the only indicator for the air quality score (figure 33), so it was quick to see that the score generally reflected the UTC map. It makes sense that this map reflects the UTC map more closely than the demographic score map since a large part of the air quality analysis was built upon canopy coverage.



Figure 33. Tacoma Air Quality Score map.

The air quality scores for each census block group are represented with a gray gradient. The only indicator for this score was the annual total removed $PM_{2.5}$ in pounds.

10.4 Climate Score

The climate score only has temperature as an indicator (figure 34), but the map appears similar to the UTC map. Since temperature rises higher with urban infrastructure rather than vegetation surfaces, the relationship follows relatively closely.



Figure 34. Tacoma Climate Score map.

The climate scores for each census block group are represented with a red gradient. The only indicator for this score was the average temperature during the day on July 25 th , 2018.

10.5 Health Score

Besides few natural variations between census block groups, all of the health indicator scores appear very similar to one another (figure 35). They also reflect a worrying large number of census block groups with high health scores, which means that those areas have less health incident reductions from environmental benefits. However, these scores were developed through using BenMap and do not reflect Tacoma's true public health records. Additionally, these scores had little standard deviation. Even a small increase in one census block group compared to another could lead to much higher scores as a result.



Figure 35. Tacoma Health Indicator Scores maps.

The health indicator scores for each census block group are represented with a blue gradient. From left to right, top to bottom: acute respiratory score, asthma score, respiratory hospital admissions score, cardiovascular hospital admissions score, respiratory ER score, and work loss score.



Figure 36. Tacoma Health Score map.

The health scores for each census block group are represented with a blue gradient. These scores were calculated from the normalized weighted average of the health indicator scores.

10.6 Intermediate Scores

Each of these intermediate scores are just examples of possible scores that PlanIT Geo could develop to allow flexibility in reporting desired indicators. They do not contribute to the final score, but they still convey valuable information. Just from comparing the two maps (figure 37), more census block groups have higher environmental scores than priority scores. Therefore, Tacoma policy makers could consider more environmental interventions to address the disproportionate distribution of environmental benefits than health or socio-economic interventions. This is only one possible interpretation of these results.



Figure 37. Tacoma Intermediate Scores map.

The intermediate scores for each census block group are represented with a green gradient. Both of these are just possible examples of intermediate scores that can be produced through combination of any of the base scores. Top: Environmental score (canopy gap + air quality + climate scores). Bottom: Priority score (demographic + health scores).

10.7 Environmental Equity Score

Figure 38 shows the final map for the environmental equity score. We determined that 32 out of the 172 census block groups in Tacoma had the most critical scores, 80 and above. While we initially posited that those areas should be prioritized for additional canopy coverage, we acknowledge that many of those areas do not have additional planting space. In section 7.1, we had already determined that using temperature as a proxy for urban space, and thus impermeable surface, proved unreliable. Through visually comparing the environmental equity score map with PlanIT Geo's PPA map (figure B2), we highlighted the five census block groups with the highest score that still have areas for more vegetation.

- Block Group 2, Census Tract 609.03, Pierce County, Washington
- Block Group 3, Census Tract 620, Pierce County, Washington
- Block Group 3, Census Tract 9400.05, Pierce County, Washington
- Block Group 4, Census Tract 609.05, Pierce County, Washington
- Block Group 7, Census Tract 625, Pierce County, Washington

If the environmental equity score could incorporate actual possible plant area scales into the methodology, a better analysis of critical census block groups could be determined.

It is interesting to note that these groups are not localized to a specific region in Tacoma and are all single-family residential areas (see figure B1). However, they are all nearby industrial or commercial areas, and being in a residential area, those groups have higher PPA. The lack of trees and their associated environmental benefits might have increased the environmental equity score in the surrounding census block groups. At this time, it is unclear whether planting in the surrounding residential areas could offset the effect from the lack of trees in those industrial and commercial areas.

Additionally, not every census block group with a high environmental equity score also had low canopy coverage. It is not an exact one to one ratio. Analysing the other indicator did affect which census block groups were the most concerning, even if most groups had the same



correlation between canopy coverage and environmental equity score.

Figure 38. Tacoma Environmental Equity Score map.

The final environmental equity scores for each census block group are represented with a polarized green and red gradient, with green representing the lowest scores and least concerning to red, the highest scores and most concerning. A reference to the urban canopy percentage map is in the upper right-hand corner. The five census block groups with slash marks have some of the highest scores and at least moderate PPA. They are the most viable for improvement through urban forestry intervention.

Discussion

1. Equity in Tacoma

Each of the base scores generally reflected the same relationships as the final environmental equity score, though not to the exact scale. For example, some census block groups almost always had a higher score than others, but the score was not the same across all indicators. There are exclusive factors associated with each indicator, and the interactions of indicators with each other and other elements in the city make parsing out the reason for those differences even more complicated.

However, we did identify trends in the scores. In general, census block groups in the south, called South Tacoma and Eastside, had the highest score. The largest census block group in Tacoma also has a high score, but it contains the Port of Tacoma. This heavy industrial area has many impermeable surfaces and thus, low canopy coverage. However, it also contains no residential areas, so planting more trees in this area is neither a priority nor really possible.

South Tacoma has many residential neighborhoods, nevertheless. Historically, South Tacoma is known to have greater social and economic instability. It has a 18% poverty rate, higher than Washington's 11% poverty rate, and its residents live on average only up to 74 years old, six years less than for other Pierce County residents (Tacoma-Pierce County Health Department). The area also has the highest rates of PM_{2.5} concentrations in the city and receives the least air quality improvement due to the low tree cover. While only two of our priority census block groups lie in this area, they are surrounded by more high-scores than any other group. Considering the fact that additional canopy coverage not only affects the immediate census block group but also the surrounding ones, any urban forestry intervention should begin in this area. More analysis is required to determine how many trees are required to offset the environmental inequity or at least the numbers of trees with the least cost in terms of money and welfare to the city and its residents.

However, we did not perform any statistical analysis and much of our score comparisons were performed visually. We did not screen any other city to compare our final results. While we can say that some neighborhoods in Tacoma have a higher or lower score than others, we can not determine whether they are significantly above or below the average standard of environmental equity for Washington, let alone the national average. However, we can determine that there is unequal distribution of canopy coverage and environmental equity across Tacoma. While the scope of our project cannot recommend exact interventions to affect this distribution, we have determined the five census block groups that would most benefit from planting additional trees in the area. Some census block groups with higher canopy coverage also have low environmental equity scores. The inclusion of the other indicators does contribute to a broader analysis of equity in Tacoma. PlanIT Geo can use these results to demonstrate to its clients how canopy coverage alone does not capture which areas are the most vulnerable in a city.

2. Air Quality

Our air quality analysis was limited to a model which aggregates air pollution reduction based on deposition velocity per tree leaf surface area. These estimates might underestimate the total effects of air quality improvement in census block areas because they do not factor the rate of interception by nearby vegetation which might also play a significant role in $PM_{2.5}$ interception. The model was also limited in that it does not factor other variables such as building density, proximity to air pollutant point sources, or consider tree height and canopy crown density which would affect these estimates. It also did not factor the level of negative health effects caused by trees which produce biogenic volatile organic compounds and can cause respiratory issues such as heightened asthma symptoms, especially during high pollen seasons. (Nowak et al, 2014)

It would also be worthwhile for future analysis to measure the rates of air quality improvement by comparing different proportions of leaf surface area in an urban environment through a sensitivity analysis. We assumed that Tacoma's urban canopy reflected the 76% deciduous and 24% composition recorded by PlanIT Geo's tree inventory, however the city most likely has a total leaf surface area concentration more similar to Seattle's urban forest which is 72% deciduous and 28% evergreen. LAI values might play a significant role in tree particulate interception, as we would expect a higher concentration of evergreen trees would be able to retrieve more particulate matter per year compared to deciduous trees.

This is important to consider when we think of the seasonal effects of air pollution. Referring to figure 39, we can observe the variance in pollutant levels during Winter and Summer months, and the rate of daily PM2.5 concentration reduction. We observed that removal rates citywide reflect the patterns of oscillations of daily pollution concentrations. If we were to assume a higher composition of evergreen trees citywide, we would expect that trees would be more effective in reducing air pollution and we would see more air quality improvement during Winter months when pollutant levels are at their highest. This analysis could also help aid urban foresters and city planners in prioritizing tree type for future tree planting and greenscape proposals. It would also be important to consider the spatial patterns of tree composition in urban environments and model air pollution reduction in areas of the city which may have very differing tree species composition. We would gain more accurate analysis if we could incorporate the specific tree composition within each census block group rather than assuming a uniform composition of tree species.

Air monitor data from Purple Air sensors however did provide us with a more finer scale of air pollutant distribution across neighborhoods in Tacoma than the two EPA Air Quality monitors located in the center of the city (Appendix A.). Future studies may want to consider these types of data in addition to model a finer-grain assessment of pollution in urban areas.



Figure 39. Total daily PM_{2.5} removed in relation to mean annual concentration levels

3. Prospective Client Use

PlanIt Geo, their clients, and any State or city-based urban forest management program throughout the PNW are welcome to use our model to evaluate urban forest equity. Our tool was designed with future clients in mind, and therefore is customizable and able to be applied to other datasets throughout the PNW. As PlanIt Geo partners with many organizations throughout the PNW, we are confident that our tool will be useful to our client in the future. PlanIt Geo and their clients can input their own local data into our model and customize the tool to best fit their overall needs and desired results.

When thinking about the datasets that future users of our model will need, it is important to address some of the shortcomings we encountered throughout the data collection process. First, due to restrictions from COVID-19, we were unable to retrieve state-level public health or hospitalization data, which could have provided an even deeper understanding into how urban trees directly affect human health and incidents of certain illnesses. While Benmap does produce information sufficient for our purposes, future clients may want to make an even stronger claim to the benefits of urban trees on human physical and mental health. In addition, to make the model even more specialized, clients have the ability to calculate actual daily LAI values within their own cities through extensive surveying and creating a comprehensive urban tree inventory.

Finally, the inclusion of the "Intermediate Scores" allows for PlanIt Geo, city planners, and policy makers alike to delve deeper into what the final equity score represents at a finer scale and across different levels. Future users of our model have the ability to stop the model at these intermediate scores and do not have to produce a final equity score if that will not mean as much to whomever the data is being presented to. With this, future clients can report detailed and specific equity scores based on specific aspects of their city that stakeholders may prioritize.

4. Mitigating Harm from Urban Forestry

Despite the myriad benefits of urban forestry, it is also crucial to discuss the potential drawbacks to our proposed methodology. In general, the addition of trees to previously predominantly grey spaces increases shading, aesthetic value, access to green spaces, and ultimately raises property values. While a raise in property value may initially seem beneficial to the overall economy of the city, this phenomenon displaces lower-income communities of color. This phenomenon of urban greening and development resulting in the displacement of low-income communities is called gentrification. Gentrification is historically rooted in the rise of property values that follow urban development and the desire to capture the biogenic services of green infrastructure (Curran, 2012). Therefore, it is crucial to keep this potential phenomenon

in mind when participating in urban forestry. More information regarding how to prevent gentrification will be provided in the "Further Recommendations" section of this paper.

Conclusion

Overall, we have found that there is unequal tree canopy distribution in Tacoma, and combined with demographic indicators, the effects correlate to overall unequal environmental equity distribution. We identified the census block groups most in need of urban forestry intervention, though we cannot determine the exact degree in inequity compared to the rest of Washington or the US under the scope of this project. Still, the flexibility of our model will allow our client to focus on different indicators or add additional scores, and the critical census block groups and interventions will be at their discretion. The model has yet to be applied to any other city besides Tacoma, but the model was built so that base scores could be easily added or dropped based on the available input data. Thus, the final composite score would still be valuable for the city of interest. We chose our input data to be as localized to Tacoma as possible, but our client can find different data input sources to more easily compare the final scores across the country. For example, our client can use i-Tree Landscape for air quality data or USGS Earth Explorer for temperature data across the US (*Home—i-Tree Landscape; EarthExplorer*; USGS).

We have also determined that there is a necessity to consider urban trees in relation to air pollution and their associated health effects. As seen in our results, a higher concentration of trees in an area is more effective in improving air quality. As there are disparities between low tree-cover and subsequently polluted areas, there is also a disproportionate spread of health benefits. We quantified that city areas with the highest tree cover remove over 4 times more particulate matter than areas with the lowest tree cover, and these areas receive better health benefits. Areas with high tree canopy experience 6 - 8 times fewer health effects such as acute respiratory symptoms, asthma attacks, hospital admissions for respiratory and cardiovascular issues and sick days compared to city areas with the lowest canopy coverage. Urban planners and policy makers must prioritize tree plantings in areas with demographic groups who are historically at higher risk for certain diseases, in addition to in areas experiencing high rates of air pollution as a means to combat these potential negative health effects.

Further Recommendations

1. Data

As previously mentioned, we were unable to acquire all of the specific data we initially aimed to obtain. Future clients should consider getting finer scale health data to replace the use of Benmap as an intermediate step. Once COVID-19 restrictions are lifted and data sharing is

more readily available, it should be relatively easy to obtain finer-scale State or city-level public health data, including specific rates of hospitalization for various respiratory and/or cardiac illnesses that can be linked to air pollution and high $PM_{2.5}$ concentrations. Such health data should also likely provide more detailed demographic information, thereby increasing the significance of the final equity score and other intermediate scores due to data better reflecting actual local demographic information.

In addition, future users of our tool should consider calculating a more accurate projection of LAI. Several of the studies that we used when creating our model have explored daily LAI, but few have looked at LAI in the context of urban environments. There are also limitations of using the i-Tree metric for the LAI value in that LAI can be influenced by a variety of issues including the type of tree, land use, urban environments, and tree maturity. A better method to determine LAI, given future clients have the time and resources, would be using field measurements to get a more accurate projection of LAI based on different growing zones in city environments, such as: riparian, greenswale, urban, and traffic corridors. (Klingberg, 2017)

A final consideration future clients can make when using our model is whether or not to include more indicators, if possible. While this does add steps to the modeling process, it also could strengthen a client's argument pertaining to a certain aspect of their city that our model may not currently fully encapsulate within our chosen indicator scores. For example, if a future client wants to show that increasing urban canopy layers in their city results in better physical human health through reduced respiratory problems, the client may want to add an asthma indicator that assesses respiratory illnesses at a more detailed scale than the overall health indicator score would. As we also mentioned with the canopy gap score, our model cannot identify commercial areas with low PPA using just the climate score. If possible, our client can add a PPA percentage per census block group indicator to better capture the canopy gap score.

2. Policy

In building upon our model, future clients should prioritize collaborating with local policy makers to better inform decision-making surrounding urban forestry, environmental justice, and urban development/ infrastructure. In collaborating with our external advisor Mike Carey, the Urban Forest Program Manager for the City of Tacoma Environmental Services, we have seen the potential for how wide-spanning the policy implications can be based on information provided by our tool. Mike specifically mentioned the impact our tool will have on policies prioritizing tree plantings in low income areas, in addition to policies regarding post-planting follow up including education and ensuring that people are not displaced if/when housing prices rise. Future clients can follow in Mike's footsteps and identify top priority areas

based on the final Environmental Equity Score to present to policy makers and local government officials for future urban forest management and general city planning.

When considering the effects of green gentrification, previously outlined in the Discussion section of this paper, it is crucial to ensure policy makers not only understand this phenomenon, but do everything they can to prevent the displacement of lower-income community members once property levels inherently rise after more trees are planted in their neighborhoods. Cities using our tool in the future should prioritize partnering with local social justice groups and/or city officials to ensure the prevention of gentrification after trees are planted in lower income communities of color, in addition to ensuring there is continued educational and financial support for these communities once property levels rise.

References

Admin, O. (2014, November 27). *CalEnviroScreen* [Text]. OEHHA. https://oehha.ca.gov/calenviroscreen

Aguaron, E., & McPherson, E. G. (2012). Comparison of Methods for Estimating Carbon Dioxide Storage by Sacramento's Urban Forest. In R. Lal & B. Augustin (Eds.), *Carbon Sequestration in Urban Ecosystems* (pp. 43–71). Springer Netherlands. <u>https://doi.org/10.1007/978-94-007-2366-5_3</u>

Allen, C. D., Macalady, A. K., Chenchouni, H., Bachelet, D., Mcdowell, N., Vennetier, M., Kitzberger, T., Rigling, A., Breshears, D. D., Hogg, E. H., Gonzalez, P., Fensham, R., Zhangm, Z., Castro, J., Demidova, N., Lim, J. H., Allard, G., Running, S. W., Semerci, A., & Cobb, N. (2010). A global overview of drought and heat-induced tree mortality reveals emerging climate change risks for forests. *Forest Ecology and Management*, *259*(4), 660–684. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.foreco.2009.09.001

Anderegg, W., Trugman, A., Bowling, D., Salvucci, G., Tuttle, S. (2019) Plant Functional Traits and Climate Influence Drought Intensification and Land-Atmosphere Feedbacks. *PNAS*, 116 (28) 14071-14076. <u>http://www.pnas.org/content/116/28/14071</u>

Anderson, Meg, and Sean McMinn. "As Rising Heat Bakes U.S. Cities, The Poor Often Feel It Most." *Heat and Health in American Cities*, NPR, 3 Sept. 2019, www.npr.org/2019/09/03/754044732/as-rising-heat-bakes-u-s-cities-the-Poor-often-feel-it-most.

Arnfield, A. J. (2003). Two decades of urban climate research: A review of turbulence, exchanges of energy and water, and the urban heat island. *International Journal of Climatology*, *23*(1), 1–26. <u>https://doi.org/10.1002/joc.859</u>

August, L. (2016, December 29). *CalEnviroScreen 3.0* [Text]. OEHHA. https://oehha.ca.gov/calenviroscreen/report/calenviroscreen-30

Baldocchi, D. D., Hicks, B. B., & Camara, P. (1987). A canopy stomatal resistance model for gaseous deposition to vegetated surfaces. *Atmospheric Environment (1967)*, *21*(1), 91–101. https://doi.org/10.1016/0004-6981(87)90274-5

Banzhaf, H. S. and Walsh, R. P. (2008). Do people vote with their feet? an empirical test of tiebout. American Economic Review, 98(3):843–63.

Banzhaf, H. S. and Walsh, R. P. (2013). Segregation and tiebout sorting: The link between place-based investments and neighborhood tipping. Journal of Urban Economics, 74:83–98.

Beckett, K. P., Freer-Smith, P. H., & Taylor, G. (1998). Urban woodlands: Their role in reducing the effects of particulate pollution. *Environmental Pollution*, *99*(3), 347–360. https://doi.org/10.1016/S0269-7491(98)00016-5

Beckett, K. Paul, Freer-Smith, P. H., & Taylor, G. (2000). The Capture of Particulate Pollution by Trees at Five Contrasting Urban Sites. *Arboricultural Journal*, *24*(2–3), 209–230. https://doi.org/10.1080/03071375.2000.9747273

Bialecki, M. B., Fahey, R. T., & Scharenbroch, B. (2018). Variation in urban forest productivity and response to extreme drought across a large metropolitan region. *Urban Ecosystems*, 21(1), 157–169. <u>https://doi.org/10.1007/s11252-017-0692-z</u>

Bell, M.L. (2012). Assessment of the Health Impacts of Particulate Matter Characteristics. Research Report 161. Health Effects Institute. Research Report 161: 1-59.

Bowler, D. E., Buyung-Ali, L., Knight, T. M., & Pullin, A. S. (2010). Urban greening to cool towns and cities: A systematic review of the empirical evidence. *Landscape and Urban Planning*, *97*(3), 147–155. <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/j.landurbplan.2010.05.006</u>

Brandt, L., Derby Lewis, A., Fahey, R., Scott, L., Darling, L., & Swanston, C. (2016). A framework for adapting urban forests to climate change. *Environmental Science & Policy*, *66*, 393–402. <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/j.envsci.2016.06.005</u>

Büntgen, U., Krusic, P.J., Piermattei, A. *et al.* Limited capacity of tree growth to mitigate the global greenhouse effect under predicted warming. *Nat Commun* 10, 2171 (2019)

Bureau, U. C. (n.d.). *American Community Survey (ACS)*. The United States Census Bureau. Retrieved March 19, 2021, from https://www.census.gov/programs-surveys/acs

Bush, S. E., Pataki, D. E., Hultine, K. R., West, A. G., Sperry, J. S., & Ehleringer, J. R. (2008). Wood anatomy constrains stomatal responses to atmospheric vapor pressure deficit in irrigated, urban trees. *Oecologia*, *156*(1), 13–20. <u>https://doi.org/10.1007/s00442-008-0966-5</u>

Cannell, M. G. R. (1996). Forests as carbon sinks mitigating the greenhouse effect. *The Commonwealth Forestry Review*, 75(1), 92–99. JSTOR.

Chameides, W. L., Lindsay, R. W., Richardson, J., & Kiang, C. S. (1988). The role of biogenic hydrocarbons in urban photochemical smog: Atlanta as a case study. *Science*, *241*(4872), 1473–1475. https://doi.org/10.1126/science.3420404

City Boundary (Tacoma). (n.d.). Retrieved March 19, 2021, from https://geohub.cityoftacoma.org/datasets/0f7779ea4c80437ebaa663846a5e7d58_0

Climate and average monthly weather in Tacoma (Washington State), United States of America. (n.d.). World Weather & Climate Information. Retrieved May 21, 2020, from <u>https://weather-and-climate.com/average-monthly-Rainfall-Temperature-Sunshine,tacoma-washington-state-us,United-States-of-America</u>

Clougherty, J. E., Kheirbek, I., Eisl, H. M., Ross, Z., Pezeshki, G., Gorczynski, J. E., Johnson, S., Markowitz, S., Kass, D., & Matte, T. (2013). Intra-urban spatial variability in wintertime street-level concentrations of multiple combustion-related air pollutants: The New York City Community Air Survey (NYCCAS). *Journal of Exposure Science & Environmental Epidemiology*, *23*(3), 232–240. https://doi.org/10.1038/jes.2012.125

Community of Focus: South Tacoma | *Tacoma-Pierce County Health Department*. (n.d.). Retrieved March 19, 2021, from https://www.tpchd.org/healthy-people/health-equity/communities-of-focus/south-tacoma

Criteria and indicators for strategic urban forest planning and management | *Request PDF*. (n.d.). ResearchGate. Retrieved April 24, 2020, from https://www.researchgate.net/publication/286817960_Criteria_and_indicators_for_strategic_urba n_forest_planning_and_management

Curran, W. and Hamilton, T. (2012). Just green enough: Contesting environmental gentrification in greenpoint, brooklyn. Local Environment, 17(9):1027–1042.

Cutter, S. L., W. Solecki, N. Bragado, J. Carmin, M. Fragkias, M. Ruth, and T. Wilbanks, 2014: Ch. 11: Urban Systems, Infrastructure, and Vulnerability. *Climate Change Impacts in the United States: The Third National Climate Assessment*. Melillo, J. M., T. (T. C. Richmond, and G. W. Yohe, Eds., U.S. Global Change Research Program, Washington, DC, 282–296. doi:10.7930/J0F769GR.

Daniels, M.J., Dominici, F., Samet, J.M., Zeger, S.L. (2000). Estimating particulate matter-mortality dose-response curves and threshold levels: an analysis of daily time-series for the 20 largest US cities. Am. J. Epidemiol. 152, 397–406.

David J Nowak, Eric J Greenfield. US Urban Forest Statistics, Values, and Projections. *Journal of Forestry*, 2018; 116 (2): 164 DOI: 0.1093/jofore/fvx0041

Donovan, G. H. (2017). Including public-health benefits of trees in urban-forestry decision making. *Urban Forestry & Urban Greening*, *22*, 120–123. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.ufug.2017.02.010

Donovan, G. H., Butry, D. T., Michael, Y. L., Prestemon, J. P., Liebhold, A. M., Gatziolis, D., & Mao, M. Y. (2013). The Relationship Between Trees and Human Health: Evidence from the Spread of the Emerald Ash Borer. *American Journal of Preventive Medicine*, *44*(2), 139–145. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.amepre.2012.09.066

Drought 2019—Washington State Department of Ecology. (n.d.). Retrieved May 21, 2020, from https://ecology.wa.gov/Water-Shorelines/Water-supply/Water-availability/Statewide-conditions/ Drought-2019

Dupont, E., Menut, L, Carissimo, B., Pelon, J., Flamant, P. (1998). Comparison Between the Atmospheric Boundary Layer in Paris and Its Rural Suburbs During the ECLAP Experiment. *Atmospheric Environment* 33(1999), 979 - 994. https://citeseerx.ist.psu.edu/viewdoc/download?doi=10.1.1.12.6740&rep=rep1&type=pdf

EarthExplorer. (n.d.). Retrieved March 19, 2021, from https://earthexplorer.usgs.gov/

Eckerd, A. (2011). Cleaning up without clearing out? a spatial assessment of environmental gentrification. Urban Affairs Review, 47(1):31–59.

Elmqvist, T, et al. (2015). Benefits of Restoring Ecosystem Services in Urban Areas. *Current Opinion in Environmental Sustainability*, Elsevier, www.sciencedirect.com/science/article/pii/S1877343515000433.

Escobedo, F. J., & Nowak, D. J. (2009). Spatial heterogeneity and air pollution removal by an urban forest. *Landscape and Urban Planning*, *90*(3), 102–110. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.landurbplan.2008.10.021

Escobedo, F. J., Nowak, D. J., Wagner, J. E., De la Maza, C. L., Rodríguez, M., Crane, D. E., & Hernández, J. (2006). The socioeconomics and management of Santiago de Chile's public urban forests. *Urban Forestry & Urban Greening*, *4*(3), 105–114. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.ufug.2005.12.002 Freer-Smith, P. (1990). Air pollution and forests interaction between air contaminants and forest ecosystems: (2nd Edition) By William H. Smith. Springer-Verlag, Berlin, 1990. 618 pp. Price: DM198.00. *Environmental Pollution*, 67(1), 94–95. https://doi.org/10.1016/0269-7491(90)90176-D

Freer-Smith, P. H., Holloway, S., & Goodman, A. (1997). The uptake of particulates by an urban woodland: Site description and particulate composition. *Environmental Pollution*, *95*(1), 27–35. https://doi.org/10.1016/S0269-7491(96)00119-4

Gibran, K. (n.d.). "Trees are poems that the earth writes upon the sky. 106.

Gillner, S., Korn, S., Hofmann, M., & Roloff, A. (2017). Contrasting strategies for tree species to cope with heat and dry conditions at urban sites. *Urban Ecosystems*, *20*(4), 853–865. <u>https://doi.org/10.1007/s11252-016-0636-z</u>

Gillner, S., Vogt, J., & Roloff, A. (2013). Climatic response and impacts of drought on oaks at urban and forest sites. *Urban Forestry & Urban Greening*, *12*(4), 597–605. <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/j.ufug.2013.05.003</u>

Glad, J.A., L.L. Brink, E.O. Talbott, P.C. Lee, X. Xu, M. Saul, and J. Rager. (2012.) The Relationship of Ambient Ozone and PM_{2.5} Levels and Asthma Emergency Department Visits: Possible Influence of Gender and Ethnicity. *Archives of Environmental & Occupational Health*. Vol 62 (2): 103-108 <u>https://doi.org/10.1080/19338244.2011.598888</u>

Grove, J. M., Troy, A. R., O'Neil-Dunne, J. P. M., Burch, W. R., Cadenasso, M. L., & Pickett, S. T. A. (2006). Characterization of Households and its Implications for the Vegetation of Urban Ecosystems. *Ecosystems*, *9*(4), 578–597. <u>https://doi.org/10.1007/s10021-006-0116-z</u>

Heynen, N. C., & Lindsey, G. (2003). Correlates of Urban Forest Canopy Cover: Implications for Local Public Works. *Public Works Management & Policy*, 8(1), 33–47. https://doi.org/10.1177/1087724X03008001004

Hibbard, K. A., F. M. Hoffman, D. Huntzinger, and T. O. West, 2017: Changes in Land Cover and Terrestrial Biogeochemistry. *Climate Science Special Report: Fourth National Climate Assessment, Volume I.*

Hirabayashi, S., Kroll, C. N., & Nowak, D. J. (n.d.). *I-Tree Eco Dry Deposition Model Descriptions*. 35.

Hirabayashi, S., & Nowak, D. J. (2016). Comprehensive national database of tree effects on air quality and human health in the United States. *Environmental Pollution*, *215*, 48–57. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.envpol.2016.04.068

Home—i-Tree Landscape. (n.d.). Retrieved March 19, 2021, from https://landscape.itreetools.org/

Home Page—Tacoma Equity Map. (n.d.). Retrieved March 19, 2021, from https://caimaps.info/tacomaequitymap?location=Tacoma&tab=demo&searchType=city&layer=E quityLayer

Hope, D., Gries, C., Zhu, W., Fagan, W. F., Redman, C. L., Grimm, N. B., Nelson, A. L., Martin, C., & Kinzig, A. (2003). Socioeconomics drive urban plant diversity. *Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences*, *100*(15), 8788–8792. <u>https://doi.org/10.1073/pnas.1537557100</u>

Huang, G., Zhou, W., & Cadenasso, M. L. (2011). Is everyone hot in the city? Spatial pattern of land surface temperatures, land cover and neighborhood socioeconomic characteristics in Baltimore, MD. *Journal of Environmental Management*, *92*(7), 1753–1759. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jenvman.2011.02.006

Jenerette, G. D., Harlan, S. L., Brazel, A., Jones, N., Larsen, L., & Stefanov, W. L. (2007). Regional relationships between surface temperature, vegetation, and human settlement in a rapidly urbanizing ecosystem. *Landscape Ecology*, *22*(3), 353–365. <u>https://doi.org/10.1007/s10980-006-9032-z</u>

Jiang, B., Li, D., Larsen, L., & Sullivan, W. C. (2016). A Dose-Response Curve Describing the Relationship Between Urban Tree Cover Density and Self-Reported Stress Recovery. *Environment and Behavior*, *48*(4), 607–629. https://doi.org/10.1177/0013916514552321

King, K. L., Johnson, S., Kheirbek, I., Lu, J. W. T., & Matte, T. (2014). Differences in magnitude and spatial distribution of urban forest pollution deposition rates, air pollution emissions, and ambient neighborhood air quality in New York City. *Landscape and Urban Planning*, *128*, 14–22. <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/j.landurbplan.2014.04.009</u>

Klingberg, J., Konarska, J., Lindberg, F., Johansson, L., Thorsson, S. (2017) Mapping leaf area of urban greenery using aerial LiDAR and ground-based measurements in Gothenburg, Sweden. *Urban Forestry & Urban Greening*. Vol 26, 31-40. <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/j.ufug.2017.05.011</u>

Kloog, I., B.A. Coull, A. Zanobetti, P. Koutrakis, J.D. Schwartz. (2012). Acute and Chronic Effects of Particles on Hospital Admissions in New-England. *PLoS ONE*. Vol 7 (4): 1-8.

Lee, A. C. K., & Maheswaran, R. (2011). The health benefits of urban green spaces: A review of the evidence. *Journal of Public Health*, *33*(2), 212–222. https://doi.org/10.1093/pubmed/fdq068

Li, J., Song, C., Cao, L., Zhu, F., Meng, X., & Wu, J. (2011). Impacts of landscape structure on surface urban heat islands: A case study of Shanghai, China. *Remote Sensing of Environment*, *115*(12), 3249–3263. <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/j.rse.2011.07.008</u>

Liao, T., Wang, S., Ai, J., Gui, K., Duan, B., Zhao, Q., Zhang, X., Jiang, W., Sun, Y. (2017). "Heavy Pollution Episode, Transport Pathways and Potential Sources of PM2.5 During the Winter of 2013 in Chengdu." *Science of the Total Environment*. Vol. 584-585, 1056-1065. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.scitotenv.2017.01.160

Liu, H., & Weng, Q. (2008). Seasonal variations in the relationship between landscape pattern and land surface temperature in Indianapolis, USA. *Environmental Monitoring and Assessment*, *144*(1), 199–219. <u>https://doi.org/10.1007/s10661-007-9979-5</u>

Livesley, S. J., McPherson, E. G., & Calfapietra, C. (2016). The Urban Forest and Ecosystem Services: Impacts on Urban Water, Heat, and Pollution Cycles at the Tree, Street, and City Scale. *Journal of Environmental Quality*, *45*(1), 119–124. <u>https://doi.org/10.2134/jeq2015.11.0567</u>

Mar, T. F., T. V. Larson, R. A. Stier, C. Claiborn and J. Q. Koenig. (2004). An analysis of the association between respiratory symptoms in subjects with asthma and daily air pollution in Spokane, Washington. *Inhalation Toxicology* Vol. 16 (13): 809-15. <u>https://doi.org/10.1080/08958370490506646</u>

McDonald, R., Kroeger, T., Boucher, T., LongZhu, W., & Salem, R. (2016). Planting healthy air: A global analysis of the role of urban trees in addressing particulate matter pollution and extreme heat. *Planting Healthy Air: A Global Analysis of the Role of Urban Trees in Addressing Particulate Matter Pollution and Extreme Heat.* https://www.cabdirect.org/cabdirect/abstract/20163365297

McPherson, E. G. (1994). *Chicago's Urban Forest Ecosystem: Results of the Chicago Urban Forest Climate Project*. U.S. Department of Agriculture, Forest Service, Northeastern Forest Experiment Station.

McPherson, E. G., Scott, K. I., & Simpson, J. R. (1998a). Estimating cost effectiveness of

residential yard trees for improving air quality in Sacramento, California, using existing models. *Atmospheric Environment*, *32*(1), 75–84. https://doi.org/10.1016/S1352-2310(97)00180-5

McPherson, E. G., Scott, K. I., & Simpson, J. R. (1998b). Estimating cost effectiveness of residential yard trees for improving air quality in Sacramento, California, using existing models. *Atmospheric Environment*, *32*(1), 75–84. https://doi.org/10.1016/S1352-2310(97)00180-5

McPherson, E. G., Simpson, J. R., Peper, P. J., & Xiao, Q. (1999). *BENEFIT-COST ANALYSIS OF MODESTO'S MUNICIPAL URBAN FOREST*. 14.

McPherson, E. G., Simpson, J. R., Xiao, Q., & Wu, C. (2011). Million trees Los Angeles canopy cover and benefit assessment. *Landscape and Urban Planning*, *99*(1), 40–50. <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/j.landurbplan.2010.08.011</u>

McPherson, E. G., Xiao, Q., & Aguaron, E. (2013). A new approach to quantify and map carbon stored, sequestered and emissions avoided by urban forests. *Landscape and Urban Planning*. *120:* 70-84, *120*, 70–84.

McPherson, E. G., Xiao, Q., van Doorn, N. S., de Goede, J., Bjorkman, J., Hollander, A., Boynton, R. M., Quinn, J. F., & Thorne, J. H. (2017). The structure, function and value of urban forests in California communities. *Urban Forestry & Urban Greening*, *28*, 43–53. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.ufug.2017.09.013

Miller, R. W., Hauer, R. J., & Werner, L. P. (2015). Urban forestry: planning and managing urban greenspaces.

New York City Trends in Air Pollution and its Health Consequences – Science and Technology in NYC. (n.d.). Retrieved February 20, 2021, from https://eportfolios.macaulay.cuny.edu/mcclelland15/2015/10/21/new-york-city-trends-in-air-pollution-and-its-health-consequences/

Nemitz, E., Vieno, M., Carnell, E., Fitch, A., Steadman, C., Cryle, P., Holland, M., Morton, D., Hall, J., Mills, G., Hayes, F., Dickie, I., Carruthers, D., Fowler, D., Reis, S., Jones, L. (2020) Potential and limitation of air pollution mitigation by vegetation and uncertainties of deposition-based evaluations. *Philosophical Transaction of the Royal Society A Mathematical, Physical and Engineering Sciences*. Volume 378, Issue 2183. <u>https://doi.org/10.1098/rsta.2019.0320</u>

Nowak, D. J., & Crane, D. E. (2000). The Urban Forest Effects (UFORE) model: Quantifying

urban forest structure and functions. *In: Hansen, Mark; Burk, Tom, Eds. Integrated Tools for Natural Resources Inventories in the 21st Century. Gen. Tech. Rep. NC-212. St. Paul, MN: U.S. Dept. of Agriculture, Forest Service, North Central Forest Experiment Station. 714-720., 212.* https://www.fs.usda.gov/treesearch/pubs/18420

Nowak, D. J., & Crane, D. E. (2002). Carbon storage and sequestration by urban trees in the USA. *Environmental Pollution*, *116*(3), 381–389. https://doi.org/10.1016/S0269-7491(01)00214-7

Nowak, D. J., Crane, D. E., & Stevens, J. C. (2006). Air pollution removal by urban trees and shrubs in the United States. *Urban Forestry & Urban Greening*, *4*(3), 115–123. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.ufug.2006.01.007

Nowak, D. J., & Greenfield, E. J. (2018). US Urban Forest Statistics, Values, and Projections. *Journal of Forestry*, *116*(2), 164–177. <u>https://doi.org/10.1093/jofore/fvx004</u>

Nowak, D. J., Hirabayashi, S., Bodine, A., & Hoehn, R. (2013). Modeled PM_{2.5} removal by trees in ten U.S. cities and associated health effects. *Environmental Pollution*, *178*, 395–402. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.envpol.2013.03.050

Nowak, D. J., Hirabayashi, S., Bodine, A., & Greenfield, E. (2014). Tree and forest effects on air quality and human health in the United States. *Environmental Pollution*, *193*, 119–129. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.envpol.2014.05.028

Nowak, D. J., Hoehn, R. E., III, Crane, D. E., Stevens, J. C., & Walton, J. T. (2007). *Assessing urban forest effects and values, New York City's urban forest* (NRS-RB-9; p. NRS-RB-9). U.S. Department of Agriculture, Forest Service, Northern Research Station. https://doi.org/10.2737/NRS-RB-9

Ordóñez, C., & Duinker, P. N. (2014). Assessing the vulnerability of urban forests to climate change. *Environmental Reviews*, 22(3), 311–321. <u>https://doi.org/10.1139/er-2013-0078</u>

Ostro, B.D. (1987) Air Pollution and Morbidity Revisited: A Specification Test. *Journal of Environmental Economics and Management*, 14: p. 87-98.

Outside Our Doors Report. (n.d.). The Nature Conservancy in Washington. Retrieved April 30, 2020, from <u>https://www.washingtonnature.org/cities/outsideourdoors</u>

Ostro, B.D. & Rothschild, S. (1989) Air pollution and acute respiratory morbidity - an observational study of multiple pollutants. *Environmental Research*, Vol. 50, Issue 2. 238-247.<u>https://doi.org/10.1016/S0013-9351(89)80004-0</u>

Ow, L. F., Ghosh, S., & Mohamed Lokman Mohd., Y. (2018). Effects of varying establishment approaches on the growth of urban street trees. *Arboricultural Journal*, *40*(4), 201–209. <u>https://doi.org/10.1080/03071375.2018.1528092</u>

Owen, T. W., Carlson, T. N., & Gillies, R. R. (1998). An assessment of satellite remotely-sensed land cover parameters in quantitatively describing the climatic effect of urbanization. *International Journal of Remote Sensing*, *19*(9), 1663–1681. <u>https://doi.org/10.1080/014311698215171</u>

Pope, C.A., Dockery, D.W., Spengler, J.D., Raizenne, M. (1991) Respiratory Health and Pm₁₀ Pollution - a Daily Time Series Analysis. *American Review of Respiratory Disease*. 144(3): p. 668-674. DOI: 10.1164/ajrccm/144.3 Pt 1.668

Powe, N. A., & Willis, K. G. (2004). Mortality and morbidity benefits of air pollution (SO2 and PM₁₀) absorption attributable to woodland in Britain. *Journal of Environmental Management*, *70*(2), 119–128. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jenvman.2003.11.003

Reid, C. E., Clougherty, J. E., Shmool, J. L. C., & Kubzansky, L. D. (2017). Is All Urban Green Space the Same? A Comparison of the Health Benefits of Trees and Grass in New York City. *International Journal of Environmental Research and Public Health*, *14*(11), 1411. <u>https://doi.org/10.3390/ijerph14111411</u>

Remien, S. (2016). *A Comparative Study of Urban Forest Management Programs for Three Major Cities in Santa Clara County: A Benchmarking Study* [Master of Public Administration, San Jose State University]. <u>https://doi.org/10.31979/etd.5en3-v98v</u>

Roloff, A. (2016). Urban Tree Management: For the Sustainable Development of Green Cities. John Wiley & Sons.

Roloff, A., Korn, S., & Gillner, S. (2009). The Climate-Species-Matrix to select tree species for urban habitats considering climate change. *Urban Forestry & Urban Greening*, 8(4), 295–308. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.ufug.2009.08.002

ScienceDirect Snapshot. (n.d.). Retrieved July 29, 2020, from

http://www.sciencedirect.com/science/article/pii/S0301479703002007?via%3Dihub

Scott, Klaus & Simpson, James & Mcpherson, E. (1998). Effects of tree cover on parking lot microclimate and vehicle emissions. J Arboriculture. 25.

Seattle Tree Canopy Assessment Report. (2016) Retrieved from https://www.seattle.gov/trees/management/canopy-cover

Shanahan, D. F., Lin, B. B., Bush, R., Gaston, K. J., Dean, J. H., Barber, E., & Fuller, R. A. (2015). Toward Improved Public Health Outcomes From Urban Nature. *American Journal of Public Health*, *105*(3), 470–477. https://doi.org/10.2105/AJPH.2014.302324

Shashua-Bar, L., Pearlmutter, D., & Erell, E. (2009). The cooling efficiency of urban landscape strategies in a hot dry climate. *Landscape and Urban Planning*, *92*(3), 179–186. <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/j.landurbplan.2009.04.005</u>

South Coast AQMD (2016) Field evaluation Purple Air PM Sensor. Retrieved from: <u>http://www.aqmd.gov/docs/default-source/aq-spec/field-evaluations/purpleair---field-evaluation.</u> <u>pdf</u>

Stabler, L. B., Martin, C. A., & Brazel, A. J. (2005). Microclimates in a desert city were related to land use and vegetation index. *Urban Forestry & Urban Greening*, *3*(3), 137–147. <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/j.ufug.2004.11.001</u>

Sung, C. Y. (2013). Mitigating surface urban heat island by a tree protection policy: A case study of The Woodland, Texas, USA. *Urban Forestry & Urban Greening*, *12*(4), 474–480. <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/j.ufug.2013.05.009</u>

Sung, C. Y., & Li, M.-H. (2010). The effect of urbanization on stream hydrology in hillslope watersheds in central Texas. *Hydrological Processes*, *24*(25), 3706–3717. <u>https://doi.org/10.1002/hyp.7782</u>

Sung, C. Y., Li, M.-H., Rogers, G. O., Volder, A., & Wang, Z. (2011). Investigating alien plant invasion in urban riparian forests in a hot and semi-arid region. *Landscape and Urban Planning*, *100*(3), 278–286. <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/j.landurbplan.2010.12.014</u>

Sung, C. Y., Yi, Y., & Li, M.-H. (2013). Impervious surface regulation and urban sprawl as its unintended consequence. *Land Use Policy*, *32*, 317–323. <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/j.landusepol.2012.10.001</u> Tacoma, Washington. (2020). In *Wikipedia*. <u>https://en.wikipedia.org/w/index.php?title=Tacoma._Washington&oldid=955465549</u>

Tacoma, Washington Climate. (n.d.). Https://Www.Bestplaces.Net. Retrieved May 21, 2020, from <u>https://www.bestplaces.net/climate/city/washington/tacoma</u>

Tree Equity Score Analyzer. (2021). Retrieved March 19, 2021, from https://www.treeequityscore.org/

Ulmer, J. M., Wolf, K. L., Backman, D. R., Tretheway, R. L., Blain, C. J., O'Neil-Dunne, J. P., & Frank, L. D. (2016). Multiple health benefits of urban tree canopy: The mounting evidence for a green prescription. *Health & Place*, *42*, 54–62. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.healthplace.2016.08.011

US EPA. (2014a, September 3). *EJSCREEN: Environmental Justice Screening and Mapping Tool* [Collections and Lists]. US EPA. https://www.epa.gov/ejscreen

US EPA. (2014b, November 4). *Technical Documentation for EJSCREEN* [Other Policies and Guidance]. US EPA. <u>https://www.epa.gov/ejscreen/technical-documentation-ejscreen</u>

US EPA (2016) *Revised Air Quality Standards for Particle Pollution and Updates to the Air Quailty Index (AQI)*. US EPA. https://www.epa.gov/sites/production/files/2016-04/documents/2012_aqi_factsheet.pdf

USGCRP, 2017: Climate Science Special Report: Fourth National Climate Assessment, Volume I. Wuebbles, D. J., D. W. Fahey, K. A. Hibbard, D. J. Dokken, B. C. Stewart, and T. K. Maycock, Eds. U.S. Global Change Research Program, Washington, DC, USA, 470 pp. doi:10.7930/J0J964J6.

Villeneuve, P. J., Jerrett, M., G. Su, J., Burnett, R. T., Chen, H., Wheeler, A. J., & Goldberg, M. S. (2012). A cohort study relating urban green space with mortality in Ontario, Canada. *Environmental Research*, *115*, 51–58. <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/j.envres.2012.03.003</u>

Voelkel, J., & Shandas, V. (2017). Towards Systematic Prediction of Urban Heat Islands: Grounding Measurements, Assessing Modeling Techniques. *Climate*, *5*(2), 41. https://doi.org/10.3390/cli5020041

Walker, K., Herman, M., & Eberwein, K. (2021). *tidycensus: Load US Census Boundary and Attribute Data as "tidyverse" and 'sf'-Ready Data Frames* (0.11.4) [Computer software]. https://CRAN.R-project.org/package=tidycensus

Washington Environmental Health Disparities Map: Washington State Department of Health. (n.d.). Retrieved March 19, 2021, from https://www.doh.wa.gov/DataandStatisticalReports/WashingtonTrackingNetworkWTN/Informati onbyLocation/WashingtonEnvironmentalHealthDisparitiesMap

Watkins, S. L., & Gerrish, E. (2018). The relationship between urban forests and race: A meta-analysis. *Journal of Environmental Management*, *209*, 152–168. <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jenvman.2017.12.021</u>

Weather averages Tacoma, Washington. (n.d.). Retrieved May 21, 2020, from <u>https://www.usclimatedata.com/climate/tacoma/washington/united-states/uswa0441</u>

Weng, Q., Lu, D., & Schubring, J. (2004). Estimation of land surface temperature–vegetation abundance relationship for urban heat island studies. *Remote Sensing of Environment*, *89*(4), 467–483. <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/j.rse.2003.11.005</u>

Westphal, L. (2003). Urban greening and social benefits: A study of empowerment outcomes available at: https://www.fs.usda.gov/treesearch/pubs/14148. *Journal of Arboriculture*, *29*, 137–147.

Westphal, L. M. (2003). Social Aspects of Urban Forestry: Urban Greening and Social Benefits: a Study of Empowerment Outcomes. *Journal of Arboriculture 29(3):137-147, 29*(3), Article 3. <u>https://www.fs.usda.gov/treesearch/pubs/14148</u>

Wildish, J. (2020). *Urban Heat Island Effect in the Pacific Northwest*. Earth Economics. https://www.eartheconomics.org/uhi/pnw

Williams, K., O'Brien, L., & Stewart, A. (2013). Urban health and urban forestry: How can forest management agencies help? *Arboricultural Journal*, *35*(3), 119–133. https://doi.org/10.1080/03071375.2013.852358

Wolch, J. R., Byrne, J., & Newell, J. P. (2014). Urban green space, public health, and environmental justice: The challenge of making cities 'just green enough.' *Landscape and Urban Planning*, *125*, 234–244. <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/j.landurbplan.2014.01.017</u>

Wolf, Kathleen L. (2017). Trees, jobs, health and equity in the urban forest. Tree Care Industry Magazine. 28(5): 62-64.

Wolf, Kathy. Urban Forest Values: Economic Benefits of Trees in Cities. University of Washington, College of Forest Resources, Nov. 1998, <u>https://www.naturewithin.info/Policy/EconBens-FS3.pdf</u>.

Wolf, K. L., Lam, S. T., McKeen, J. K., Richardson, G. R. A., van den Bosch, M., & Bardekjian, A. C. (2020). Urban Trees and Human Health: A Scoping Review. *International Journal of Environmental Research and Public Health*, *17*(12), 4371. https://doi.org/10.3390/ijerph17124371

Yang, J., McBride, J., Zhou, J., & Sun, Z. (2005). The urban forest in Beijing and its role in air pollution reduction. *Urban Forestry & Urban Greening*, *3*(2), 65–78. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.ufug.2004.09.001

Yuan, F., & Bauer, M. E. (2007). Comparison of impervious surface area and normalized difference vegetation index as indicators of surface urban heat island effects in Landsat imagery. *Remote Sensing of Environment*, *106*(3), 375–386. <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/j.rse.2006.09.003</u>

Zheng, C., Zhang, Y., & Cheng, D. (2017). Forest carbon sink: A potential forest investment. *AIP Conference Proceedings*, *1794*(1), 030002. <u>https://doi.org/10.1063/1.4971924</u>

Zhou, W., Huang, G., & Cadenasso, M. L. (2011). Does spatial configuration matter? Understanding the effects of land cover patterns on land surface temperature in urban landscapes. *Landscape and Urban Planning*, *102*(1), 54–63. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.landurbplan.2011.03.009

Zipperer, W. C., Sisinni, S. M., Pouyat, R. V., & Foresman, T. W. (1997). Urban tree cover: An ecological perspective. *Urban Ecosystems*, *1*(4), 229–246. https://doi.org/10.1023/A:1018587830636

Appendix

Appendix A. Air quality.

EPA air quality monitor sensor distribution in Tacoma



Purple Air sensor distribution



Deposition velocities and percent resuspension by wind speed per unit leaf area - from Nowak et al, 2013.

Wind speed	Deposition	velocity (V _d)	Resuspension (%)		
(m s ⁻¹)	AverageMinimumMax $(cm s^{-1})$ $(cm s^{-1})$ $(cm s^{-1})$		Maximum (cm s ⁻¹)		
0	0.00	0.000	0.000	0	
1	0.03	0.006	0.042	1.5	
2	0.09	0.012	0.163	3	
3	0.15	0.018	0.285	4.5	
4	0.17	0.022	0.349	6	
5	0.19	0.025	0.414	7.5	
6	0.20	0.029	0.478	9	
7	0.56	0.056	1.506	10	
8	0.92	0.082	2.534	11	
9	0.92	0.082	2.534	12	
10	2.11	0.570	7.367	13	
11	2.11	0.570	7.367	16	
12	2.11	0.570	7.367	20	
13	2.11	0.570	7.367	23	

Deposition velocities and percent resuspension by wind speed per unit leaf area.

i-Tree data inputs - retrieved 2020

		Model/Process					
		Eco	Eco batch runs for	Eco batch runs for	Eco batch runs for		
			Canopy/	Design/ Forecast	EnviroAtlas		
			Landscape				
Analysis Domain		Primary/	Rural and urban	Rural and urban	Census block		
		Secondary/Tertiar	areas in	areas in	group		
		y partitions	secondary	secondary			
			partitions	partitions			
Year		2005-2013	2010	2010	2008		
Air Pollutant		US EPA AQS ^a	US EPA AQS ^a	US EPA AQS ^a	EPA fused ^b (PM _{2.5})		
					US EPA AQS ^a		
					(other pollutants)		
Weather		NCDC ^c	NCDC ^c	NCDC ^c	NCDC ^c		
Radiosonde		NOAA/ESRL ^d	NOAA/ESRL ^d	NOAA/ESRL ^d	NOAA/ESRL ^d		
LAI		Plot-based	MODIS 2007 ^e	0-18 (0.5	4.5		
		estimate		increment)			
·	Tree	Plot-based	NLCD 2001 ^f	NLCD 2001 ^f	EnviroAtlas-based		
Fanat	Cover	estimate	adjusted ^g	adjusted ^g	estimate		
Forest	(%)						
	Evergree	Plot-based	NLCD 2001 ^f	Evergreen 100%	EnviroAtlas-based		
	n (%)	estimate	adjusted ^g	or Deciduous	estimate		
				100%			
Area (m2	2)	Partition area	Partition area	Partition area	EnviroAtlas-based		
					estimate		
Population		2010 Census ^h	2010 Census ^h	2010 Census ^h	2010 Census ^h		
Batch Pro	ocess	N/A	Yes	Yes	Yes for pilot cities		
Complet	ed?						
Lookup Table		N/A	_LocationBenefits	_LocationCarbon	N/A		
Created				_LocationPollutan			
				t <i>,</i>			
				_LocationPollutan			

Design/Forecast and US EPA's EnviroAtlas for the conterminous United States

Γ upie Ali Jensor chamiler Averages of Γ Γ 2.3 (µg/113) - Tacoma, WA 2013								
Sensor/Channel	Mean	Median	Max	Variance	SD	SE	Observations	Missing Data
6th & Baker (PSU) - A	8.12	5.32	81.61	76.66	8.76	0.11	6889	10/15/19 - 12/31/19
6th & Baker (PSU) - B	7.75	4.80	85.63	79.62	8.92	0.11	6889	10/15/19 - 12/31/19
Baltimore (PSU) - A	6.82	4.67	64.98	50.91	7.14	0.09	5920	09/04/19 - 12/31/19
Baltimore (PSU) - B	5.99	4.06	63.82	40.92	6.40	0.08	5920	09/04/19 - 12/31/19
Jefferson (PSU) - A	5.19	3.20	54.05	30.32	5.51	0.06	8760	-
Jefferson (PSU) - B	8.91	5.43	77.54	91.79	9.58	0.10	8760	-
Lexington - A	8.06	4.96	233.54	92.95	9.64	0.10	8760	-
Lexington - B	8.16	4.60	247.59	166.27	12.89	0.14	8760	-
Pointe Woodworth - A	10.44	6.24	141.97	119.60	10.94	0.12	8760	-
Pointe Woodworth - B	10.06	6.20	100.99	103.02	10.15	0.11	8760	-
South Tacoma (PSU) - A	11.57	5.72	1326.03	1030.40	32.10	0.35	8622	1/30/19 - 02/05/19
South Tacoma (PSU) - B	10.36	4.80	1335.07	1014.13	31.85	0.34	8622	1/30/19 - 02/05/19
Tacoma Alexander - A	9.57	5.24	372.76	129.44	11.38	0.13	8037	01/28/19 -02/27/19
Tacoma Alexander - B	10.20	5.68	862.74	226.72	15.06	0.17	8037	01/28/19 -02/27/19
Titlow (PSU) - A	1.89	0.37	901.77	104.41	10.22	0.11	8760	-
Titlow (PSU) - B	7.46	4.49	131.92	73.58	8.58	0.09	8760	-

Purple Air Sensor channel averages of $PM_{2.5}$

Purple Air Sensor Channel Averages of PM2.5 (µg/m3) - Tacoma, WA 2019

Purple Air Sensor PM2.5 Concentrations (μ g/m3) - Tacoma, WA 2019

Sensor	Mean	Median	Max	SD	SE	Variance	Location
Titlow (PSU)	7.46	4.49	131.92	8.58	0.09	73.58	47.253452, -122.544228
Lexington	8.06	4.96	233.54	9.64	0.10	92.95	47.2907, -122.524442
Baltimore (PSU)	8.08	5.08	122.54	8.58	0.09	73.69	47.288002, -122.508332
Tacoma Alexander	9.70	5.39	372.76	11.30	0.12	127.62	47.26569, -122.38529
Jefferson (PSU)	8.91	5.43	77.54	9.58	0.10	91.79	47.264218, -122.495192
South Tacoma (PSU)	11.52	5.72	1326.03	31.81	0.34	1012.11	47.198733, -122.498633
6th & Baker (PSU)	9.74	6.07	81.61	10.05	0.11	101.05	47.25804, -122.44368
Pointe Woodworth	10.06	6.20	100.99	10.15	0.11	103.02	47.275444, -122.373175

Appendix B. Urban Tree Canopy Assessment



Figure 1. Tacoma Urban Tree Canopy Percent by Land Use.

This map shows the urban canopy percent divided by land use from PlanIT Geo's tree canopy assessment report in 2019.



Figure 2. Tacoma Urban Tree Canopy, Possible Planting Area and Unsuitable Areas.

This map shows areas with urban tree canopy in dark green, possible planting areas in light green, and unsuitable areas in pink from PlanIT Geo's tree canopy assessment report in 2019.